

UNIVERSIDADE FEDERAL DO CEARÁ CENTRO DE CIÊNCIAS DEPARTAMENTO DE MATEMÁTICA PROGRAMA DE PÓS-GRADUAÇÃO EM MATEMÁTICA

FRANCISCO DE ASSIS BENJAMIM FILHO

A PARTIAL ANSWER TO THE CPE CONJECTURE, DIAMETER ESTIMATES AND MANIFOLDS WITH CONSTANT ENERGY

FORTALEZA

FRANCISCO DE ASSIS BENJAMIM FILHO

A PARTIAL ANSWER TO THE CPE CONJECTURE, DIAMETER ESTIMATES AND MANIFOLDS WITH CONSTANT ENERGY

Thesis submitted to the Post-graduate Program of the Mathematical Department of Universidade Federal do Ceará in partial fulfillment of the necessary requirements for the degree of Ph.D. in Mathematics. Area of expertise: Differential Geometry.

Adviser: Prof. Dr. Abdênago Alves de Barros.

FORTALEZA 2015

Dados Internacionais de Catalogação na Publicação
Universidade Federal do Ceará
Biblioteca do Curso de Matemática

B416p	Benjamim Filho, Francisco de Assis A partial answer to the cpe conjecture, diameter estimates and manifolds with constant energy /
	Francisco de Assis Benjamim Filho. – 2015. 50 f. : enc. ; 31 cm
	Tese (doutorado) – Universidade Federal do Ceará, Centro de Ciências, Departamento de Matemática, Programa de Pós-Graduação em Matemática, Fortaleza, 2015. Área de Concentração: Geometria diferencial. Orientação: Prof. Dr. Abdênago Alves de Barros.
	1. Funcional curvatura escalar total. 2. Primeiro autovalor do Laplaciano. 3. Diâmetro de hipersuperfícies da esfera. 4. Variedades com energia constante. I. Título.

CDD 516.36

FRANCISCO DE ASSIS BENJAMIM FILHO

A PARTIAL ANSWER TO THE CPE CONJECTURE, DIAMETER ESTIMATES AND MANIFOLDS WITH CONSTANT ENERGY

Thesis submitted to the Post-graduate Program of the Mathematical Department of Universidade Federal do Ceará in partial fulfillment of the necessary requirements for the degree of Ph.D. in Mathematics. Area of expertise: Differential Geometry.

Aproved in: 25/06 / 2015.

EXAMINATION BOARD

Aleces

Prof. Dr. Abdênago Alves de Barros (Orientador) Universidade Federal do Ceará (UFC)

DUNA

Prof. Dr. José Nazareno Vieira Gomes Universidade Federal do Amazonas (UFAM)

Prof. Dr. Marcos Ferreira de Melo Universidade Federal do Ceará (UFC)

Prof. Dr. Ernani de Sousa Ribeiro Júnior Universidade Federal do Ceará (UFC)

1000 yes da 5. Silho

Prof. Dr. João Francisco da Silva Filho Universidade da Integração Internacional da Lusofonia Afro-Brasileira (UNILAB)

Dedico este trabalho aos meus pais Francisco de Assis Benjamim e Maria Anita Benjamim.

AGRADECIMENTOS

A Deus pela saúde e persistência a mim concedidas ao longo de toda a minha vida.

Aos meus pais Francisco de Assis Benjamim e Maria Anita Benjamim por terem me dado todo o apoio necessário para seguir em frente nessa longa caminhada educacional e por terem priorizado sempre e acima de tudo minha formação.

Aos meus irmãos e irmãs José Newton Benjamim, Antônio Ailton Benjamim, Francisco Adailton Benjamim, Gabriel Benjamim do Nascimento Neto, Maria Elizabete Benjamim e Cícera Maria Benjamim pelo incentivo que me deram ao longo desses anos.

A Maria Rosely Evangelista Silva pela paciência e compreensão que sempre teve comigo.

A Eurides Dantas de Sousa, meu professor de Português no terceiro ano do ensino médio, pela postura profissional ao mesmo tempo descontraída e responsável, tão inspiradora para os seus alunos.

A Juscelino Pereira Silva pelo imenso apoio que me deu desde o início da minha graduação, por ter acreditado em minha capacidade e por ter me aceitado como aluno de iniciação científica. Sua trajetória, conselhos e ensinamentos me fizeram perceber que era possível ir muito mais longe academicamente do que até então eu podia imaginar.

A Mário de Assis Oliveira, meu professor na graduação, pela disposição para me ajudar todas as vezes em que o procurei.

A Damião Júnio Gonçalves Araújo por ter, juntamente com Juscelino e Mário, ajudado de maneira decisiva a tornar possível minha ida ao Curso de Verão da UFCG no ano de 2008.

Aos colegas caririenses de mestrado e doutorado João Vítor da Silva, Cícero Tiarlos Nogueira Cruz e Francisco Pereira Chaves com quem fiz tantas disciplinas.

A José Loester Sá Carneiro, meu colega de gabinete durante quase quatro anos no bloco 917.

A Fabiana Alves dos Santos, Renivaldo Sodré de Sena e Wanderley de Oliveira Pereira pelas conversas descontraídas que ajudaram a alegrar os meu dias.

Aos colegas de orientação ou seminário: Antonio Kelson Vieira da Silva, Cícero Tiarlos Nogueira Cruz, Israel de Sousa Evangelista, Adam Oliveira da Silva, Fabrício de Figueredo Oliveira, Rafael Jorge Pontes Diógenes, Alex Sandro Lopes Santos, Halyson Irene Baltazar, Marcos Ranieri da Silva, Davi Lustosa da Silva e Henrique Blanco da Silva.

Aos colegas Amilcar Montalbán Sayago (peruano) e José David Arévalo Buitrago (colombiano) pelas conversas sobre Espanhol e Português.

A Abdênago Alves de Barros, pela paciência que teve comigo ao longo do desenvolvimento deste trabalho, pelas incontáveis vezes que fui a sua sala e que sempre fui prontamente atendido bem como pela competência na condução da orientação ao longo desses quase três anos. Agradeço ainda pelo compromisso que sempre demonstrou nos seminários que ministra semanalmente para os seus alunos onde podemos aprender coisas quase nunca vistas em cursos básicos. Tais seminários me foram muito úteis. Agradeço ainda por ter sugerido todos os tópicos aqui estudados e por ter cooperado comigo no desenvolvimento das ideias presentes neste trabalho. Não poderia deixar de registrar o respeito e a admiração que tenho pelo excelente profissional que o Senhor é. Fico lisonjeado por ter sido seu aluno.

Aos professores da Pós-Graduação em Matemática da Universidade Federal do Ceará por terem auxiliado em meu aprendizado nesses seis anos de Pós-Graduação. Em particular, quero agradecer aos professores Abdênago Alves de Barros (Análise no \mathbb{R}^n /Mestrado), Antônio Caminha Muniz Neto (Topologia Algébrica/Mestrado), Luquésio Petrola de Melo Jorge (Variáveis Complexas/Mestrado), Francesco Mercuri (Variedades Diferenciáveis/Mestrado), Marcos Ferreira de Melo (EDO/Mestrado e Geometria Riemanniana/Doutorado), Gleydson Chaves Ricarte (Análise Funcional/Verão), Fernanda Ester Camilo Camargo (Variedades Diferenciáveis/Doutorado), Diego Ribeiro Moreira (EDP/Mestrado e Doutorado, Análise I/Doutorado), Jorge Herbert Soares de Lira (Geometria Diferencial/Mestrado, Tópicos de Geometria I e II/Doutorado) e Ernani de Sousa Ribeiro Júnior (Tópicos de Geometria Diferencial I/Doutorado) pelos excelentes cursos ministrados.

Aos professores José Nazareno Vieira Gomes, Marcos Ferreira de Melo, Ernani de Sousa Ribeiro Júnior, João Francisco da Silva Filho, Marcelo Ferreira de Melo e Gregório Pacelli Feitosa Bessa por terem aceitado o convite de participar da banca examinadora bem como pelos inúmeros comentários, correções e sugestões que tornaram a exposição mais agradável.

A Ernani de Sousa Ribeiro Júnior pelos comentários e sugestões que melhoraram sobremaneira o artigo que originou a primeira seção de resultados desta tese.

À secretária Andrea Costa Dantas pela competência e boa vontade manifestadas na realização das atividades de natureza burocrática das quais, infelizmente, não podemos nos esquivar.

Aos funcionários da Biblioteca da Matemática da UFC: Rocilda Maria Cavalcante Sales, Erivan Carneiro de Almeida, Roselândia Matias da Silva e Elton John de Almeida Silva pela prestatividade no atendimento em todas as vezes que precisei de ajuda.

Às agências de fomento CAPES e CNPq pela manutenção da bolsa de auxílio.

"Maior do que a tristeza de não haver vencido é a vergonha de não ter lutado."

(Rui Barbosa)

RESUMO

Esta tese está dividida em quatro partes. Na primeira delas estudaremos pontos críticos do funcional curvatura escalar total restrito ao espaço das métricas de curvatura escalar constante e volume unitário. Provaremos que sob certas condições integrais convenientes os pontos críticos de tal funcional são variedades de Einstein provando assim a conjectura dos pontos críticos neste caso.

Na segunda parte, veremos duas estimativas para o primeiro autovalor do Laplaciano de uma variedade compacta com curvatura de Ricci limitada por baixo por uma constante. As estimativas que obtemos melhoram a estimativa correspondente provada por Li e Yau (1980).

Na terceira parte, estamos interessados em estimar o diâmetro de hipersuperfícies mínimas da esfera. A estimativa que encontramos depende apenas do primeiro autovalor do Laplaciano da hipersuperfície considerada. Para superfícies imersas na esfera de dimensão três, obtemos uma estimativa ligeiramente melhor do que a obtida no caso de dimensão mais alta.

Na última parte, introduzimos o conceito de variedade de energia constante e provamos que a esfera e o toro são as únicas superfícies que têm energia constante. Em dimensão mais alta a situação é bem diferente uma vez que o produto de uma esfera por qualquer variedade compacta tem energia constante. Entretanto, se impusermos uma condição sobre a curvatura de Ricci, é possível caracterizar a esfera também neste caso. Em seguida, aplicamos as informações obtidas ao estudo de hipersuperfícies da esfera provando alguns resultados de rigidez desde que a hipersuperfície tenha energia constante. **Palavras-chave**: Funcional curvatura escalar total. Primeiro autovalor do Laplaciano. Diâmetro de hipersuperfícies da esfera. Variedades com energia constante.

ABSTRACT

This thesis is divided into four parts. In the first one we study the critical points of the total scalar curvature functional restricted to the space of metrics with constant scalar curvature and volume one. We shall prove that under certain suitable integral conditions the critical points of such functional are Einstein manifolds proving this way the critical point equation conjecture in this case.

In the second part, we will provide an estimate for the first eigenvalue of the Laplacian of a compact manifolds with Ricci curvature bounded from below by a constant. The estimate we obtain improves the corresponding estimate proved by Li and Yau (1980).

In the third part, we are interested in to estimate the diameter of minimal hypersurfaces of the sphere. The estimate we get depends only on the first eigenvalue of the Laplacian of the considered hypersurface. For immersed surfaces on the three dimensional sphere, we obtain an estimate slightly better than the one obtained in the case of higher dimension.

In the last part, we introduce the concept of manifolds with constant energy and prove that the sphere and the torus are the only compact surfaces that have constant energy. For higher dimension, the situation is very different since the product of the sphere with any compact manifold has constant energy. Nevertheless, if we impose a condition over the Ricci curvature it is possible to characterize the sphere also in this case. After that, we apply the informations obtained to the study of hypersurfaces of the sphere proving some rigidity results provided that the hypersurface has constant energy. **Keywords**: Total scalar curvature functional. First eigenvalue of the Laplacian. Diameter of hypersurfaces of the sphere. Manifolds with constant energy.

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1 – Lower bounds for λ	١			•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	 •	•	•		•	•	•	•	•	•	31
Table 2 – Maximal diameter							•					•			•		•	•	•			•	35

CONTENTS

1	INTRODUCTION
2	PRELIMINARIES
3	CRITICAL POINT EQUATION CONJECTURE 17
3.1	Critical point metrics of the total scalar curvature functional . 17
4	LI-YAU INEQUALITY
4.1	Improvement of Li-Yau inequality
4.2	Another improvement of Li-Yau inequality
5	LOWER BOUND FOR THE DIAMETER OF COMPACT
	MINIMAL HYPERSURFACES OF THE EUCLIDEAN SPHERE 37
6	COMPACT MANIFOLDS WITH CONSTANT ENERGY 41
6.1	Riemannian manifolds with $ \nabla f ^2 + \kappa f^2 = \tau$
6.2	Level sets of f
6.3	Surfaces with constant energy
6.4	Ricci curvature and the Einstein case
6.5	Estimate of diameter 45
7	CONCLUSION
	REFERENCES

1 INTRODUCTION

This thesis is divided into four parts. The first part deals with the critical points of the total scalar curvature functional. Given M^n a compact oriented manifold, denote by \mathcal{M} the set of all smooth Riemannian metrics on M of volume 1. For $g \in \mathcal{M}$ we define the total scalar curvature or the Einstein-Hilbert functional $\mathcal{S} : \mathcal{M} \to \mathbb{R}$ by

$$\mathcal{S}(g) = \int_{M} R_g dM_g \tag{1}$$

where R_g and dM_g stand for, respectively, the scalar curvature and the volume form determined by g and the orientation. It is well known that the critical points of the functional S are Einstein, see Besse (1987) for more details. By the solution of the Yamabe problem there exists a constant scalar curvature metric in every conformal class of Riemannian metrics on a compact manifold M^n . So, we can define the nonempty set $\mathcal{C} = \{g \in \mathcal{M}; R_g \text{ is constant}\}.$

The Euler-Lagrangian equation of Einstein-Hilbert action (1) on the space \mathcal{C} is given by

$$Ric - \frac{R}{n}g = \nabla^2 f - f\left(Ric - \frac{R}{n-1}g\right).$$
(2)

Definition 1. A CPE metric is a 3-tuple (M^n, g, f) , where (M^n, g) is a compact oriented Riemannian manifold of dimension $n \ge 3$ with constant scalar curvature while f is a smooth potential satisfying equation (2).

In the middle of 1980's, Besse (1987) proposed the following conjecture: Conjecture 1. A CPE metric is always Einstein.

Conjecture 1 has been proved in many particular cases but its general solution has not been presented yet. Recently, Leandro (2015) has proved Conjecture 1 under a condition on the first eigenfunction, namely:

$$h := |\nabla f|^2 + \frac{R}{n(n-1)} f^2 = \Lambda,$$
(3)

where Λ is a constant.

Our first goal on this thesis is to prove some results concerning the CPE conjecture.

Theorem 1. Let (M^n, g, f) be a CPE metric. Then M^n is isometric to round sphere and f is a first eigenfunction of the Laplacian, provided that

1. $\int_{M} |\nabla f|^4 dM_g = \frac{(n+2)R^2}{3n(n-1)^2} \int_{M} f^4 dM_g$ and 2. $\int_{M} f^3 dM_g \ge 0.$

As a consequence of the previous theorem we deduce the following result that guarantees the CPE conjecture under a weaker hypothesis than (3).

Corollary 1. The same conclusion of Theorem 1 is true provided that the function h =

 $|\nabla f|^2 + \frac{R}{n(n-1)}f^2$ is constant along of the flow of ∇f .

In the second part, we present a new estimate for the first eigenvalue of the Laplacian of a compact Riemannian manifold with Ricci curvature bounded from below as follows:

Theorem 2. Let M^m be a compact Riemannian manifold without boundary. Suppose that the Ricci curvature of M satisfies $\operatorname{Ric}_M \geq -R(m-1)$, with $R \geq 0$. Then the first eigenvalue λ of M satisfies

$$\lambda \geq b_0 (1+\eta),$$

where

$$\begin{split} \eta &= \Big(\frac{2}{m+1}e^{-(1+\sqrt{\mu})} + \frac{2}{(m+1)^2}(1+\sqrt{\mu})e^{-2(1+\sqrt{\mu})} + \frac{4(1+\sqrt{\mu})^3}{3(m+1)^3\mu^{3/2}}e^{-3(1+\sqrt{\mu})} \\ &+ \frac{2(3+\mu+3\sqrt{\mu})(1+\sqrt{\mu})^3}{3(m+1)^4\mu^{5/2}}e^{-4(1+\sqrt{\mu})}\Big), \end{split}$$

 $b_0 := \frac{2}{(m+1)d^2} \left(1 + \sqrt{\mu} \right) e^{-(1+\sqrt{\mu})}, \ \mu := 1 + (n-1)^2 d^2 K^2 \ and \ d = d(M) \ is \ the \ diameter \ of M.$

In the third part, we are concerned with hypersurfaces of the Euclidean sphere. More precisely, we will use the technique of gradient estimate developed by Li and Yau (2012) to obtain a lower bound for the diameter d(M) of a compact Riemannian manifold M^n which is minimally immersed as a hypersurface of the Euclidean sphere \mathbb{S}^{n+1} . More precisely, we shall prove the following results:

Theorem 3. Let $\psi : \Sigma^n \hookrightarrow \mathbb{S}^{n+1}$ be a minimal immersion of a compact Riemannian manifold Σ^n and let φ be an eigenfunction of M^n , i.e. $\Delta \varphi = -\lambda \varphi$. If the second fundamental form of M^n has constant length, and if the maximum of the function F = $|\nabla u|^2 + (2|A|^2 + \lambda)u^2$ is not a critical point of u where $u = \varphi - a$ with a being a constant (see the discussion below), then we have $d \geq \frac{\pi}{\sqrt{3\lambda}}$.

For surfaces we can obtain a essentially better estimate for the diameter as we can see in the following result.

Theorem 4. Let $\psi : \Sigma^2 \hookrightarrow \mathbb{S}^3$ be a minimal immersion of a compact Riemannian surface Σ^2 and let φ be an eigenfunction of M^2 i.e. $\Delta \varphi = -\lambda \varphi$. If the second fundamental form of M^2 has constant length, and if the maximum of the function $F = |\nabla u|^2 + (|A|^2 + \lambda)u^2$ is not a critical point of u then we have $d \geq \frac{\pi}{\sqrt{2\lambda}}$.

In the fourth part we will introduce the concept of manifolds with constant energy. We will say that an eigenfunction of the Laplacian f has constant energy if it verifies the condition

$$|\nabla f|^2 + \kappa f^2 = \kappa \tag{4}$$

for some constant κ . In particular, M has constant energy if some eigenfunction of M

has constant energy.

Theorem 5. Let M^2 be a compact Riemannian surface and let f be an eigenfunction of M for which (4) holds. Then we have either $\lambda = 2\kappa$ or $\lambda = \kappa$. Moreover, if the first case occurs, then M^2 is isometric to a standard sphere $\mathbb{S}^2(r)$, while in the second one M^2 is isometric to a flat torus \mathbb{T}^2 foliated by geodesics.

As a consequence we obtain the following result.

Theorem 6. Let $\varphi : M^2 \hookrightarrow \mathbb{S}^3$ be a compact immersion with constant mean curvature into the Euclidean sphere \mathbb{S}^3 . If $\Delta f + \lambda f = 0$ on M and $|\nabla f|^2 + \kappa f^2 = \kappa$, then either M^2 is isometric to a geodesic sphere or to a Clifford torus.

In the sequence we focus our attention on the diameter of manifolds with constant energy. More precisely we prove the following result.

Theorem 7. Let (M^n, g) be a compact Riemannian manifold and let f be a function on M^n such that $\Delta f + \lambda f = 0$ for which (4) holds. Then

$$d \ge \frac{\pi}{\sqrt{\kappa}}.\tag{5}$$

Moreover, if $Ric \ge (n-1)\kappa g$, then M^n is isometric to a standard sphere $\mathbb{S}^n\left(\frac{1}{\sqrt{\kappa}}\right)$.

This result has the following consequence.

Corollary 2. Let $\varphi : M^n \to \mathbb{S}^{n+1}$ be a compact minimal immersion into the Euclidean sphere \mathbb{S}^{n+1} . If $\Delta f + \lambda f = 0$ and $|\nabla f|^2 + \frac{\lambda}{n}f^2 = \frac{\lambda}{n}$, where λ is the first eigenvalue of the Laplacian of M^n , then $d \ge \pi$.

Theorem 8. Let M^n be a compact Riemannian manifold and let f be a function on M^n such that $\Delta f + \lambda f = 0$ for which (4) holds. If

$$\int_{M} Ric(\nabla f, \nabla f) dM_g \geq \kappa(n-1) \int_{M} |\nabla f|^2 dM_g,$$

then M^n is isometric to a standard sphere $\mathbb{S}^n(\frac{1}{\sqrt{\kappa}})$.

2 PRELIMINARIES

Here we will collect some definitions and results. Given two operators S, T: $\mathcal{H} \to \mathcal{H}$ defined over a finite dimensional Hilbert space \mathcal{H} the Hilbert-Schmidt inner product is defined according to

$$\langle S, T \rangle = \operatorname{tr}(\mathrm{ST}^*),$$
 (6)

where tr and * denote, respectively, the trace and the adjoint operation. The Hilbert-Schmidt norm for a (0, 2)-tensor in a Riemannian manifold (M^n, g) is the one induced from this inner product. If we set $T_{ij} = T(\partial_i, \partial_j)$, $S_{ij} = S(\partial_i, \partial_j)$ where ∂_i is the coordinate basis of a coordinate system and if we denote by (g_{ij}) and g^{ij} the matrix of the metric and the inverse of the metric, respectively then we get

$$\langle S,T\rangle = \sum_{ijkl} g^{ik} g^{jl} S_{ij} T_{kl}$$

In particular, for an orthonormal basis $\{e_1, ..., e_n\}$ after identifying the (0, 2)-tensor with its corresponding (1, 1)-tensor i.e. $S(e_i, e_j) = \langle Se_i, e_j \rangle$ we can obtain

$$\langle S,T \rangle = \sum_{ij} S_{ij}T_{ij} = \sum_{ij} \langle Se_i, e_j \rangle \langle Te_i, e_j \rangle$$
$$= \sum_i \langle Se_i, \sum_j \langle Te_i, e_j \rangle = \sum_i \langle Se_i, Te_i \rangle.$$

For example, if $S = \mu g$ then $\langle S, T \rangle = \mu \cdot tr(T)$.

Moreover, if I denotes the identity operator on \mathcal{H} of dimension n the traceless of an operator T is given by

$$\mathring{T} = T - \frac{\mathrm{tr}T}{n}I.$$
(7)

In particular, the norm of \mathring{T} is given by

$$|\mathring{T}|^{2} = |T|^{2} - \frac{(\mathrm{trT})^{2}}{n}.$$
 (8)

Now we present a lemma that was proved by Barros and Gomes (2013) which is a very useful tool for computing the divergence of tensors.

Lema 2.1. Let T be a symmetric (0,2)-tensor on a Riemannian manifold (M^n,g) and φ a smooth function on M^n . Then

$$div(T(\varphi(Z))) = \varphi(divT)(Z) + \varphi\langle \nabla Z, T \rangle + T(\nabla \varphi, Z).$$
(9)

A smooth vector field X on (M^n, g) is conformal if there is a function $\psi \in C^{\infty}(M)$, such that

$$\mathcal{L}_X g = 2\psi g,$$

where \mathcal{L} is the Lie derivative. The function ψ is the *conformal factor* of X. This condition is equivalent to say that X satisfies the equation

$$\langle \nabla_Y X, Z \rangle + \langle Y, \nabla_Z X \rangle = 2\psi \langle Y, Z \rangle,$$

for any vector fields $Y, Z \in \mathfrak{X}(M)$. In particular, we have

$$\psi = \frac{1}{n} div X.$$

An interesting particular case of a conformal vector field X occurs when it satisfies the following condition

$$\nabla_Y X = \psi Y,$$

for every $Y \in \mathfrak{X}(M)$, then we say that X is *closed*. The expression closed comes from the fact that its dual 1-form ω is closed, in fact

$$d\omega(Y,Z) = Y\langle X,Z \rangle - Z\langle X,Z \rangle - \langle X,[Y,Z] \rangle$$

= $\psi\langle Y,Z \rangle - \psi\langle Y,Z \rangle + \langle X,[Y,Z] \rangle - \langle X,[Y,Z] \rangle = 0.$

A gradient conformal vector field $X = \nabla \varphi$ is a closed vector field, in fact

$$\langle \nabla_Y X, Z \rangle = \nabla^2 \varphi(Y, Z) = \langle \psi Y, Z \rangle,$$

thus $\nabla_Y X = \psi Y$ for all $Y \in \mathfrak{X}(M)$.

It is known that if X is a closed conformal vector field with conformal factor ψ then $Ric(X) = -(n-1)\nabla\psi$. For a proof see, for instance, Proposition 2.6 of Silva Filho (2013).

Hereafter, we collect some well known facts that will be used on this work. The first one is the following theorem, due to Obata (1962).

Theorem 2.1. (Obata 1962) In order for a complete Riemannian manifold of dimension $n \ge 2$ to admit a nonconstant function ϕ with $\nabla^2 \phi = -c^2 \phi g$, it is necessary and sufficient that the manifold be isometric with a sphere $\mathbb{S}^n(c)$ of radius 1/c in the (n+1)-Euclidean space.

Theorem 2.2 (Cheng (1975)). Let M be a complete n-dimensional Riemannian manifold with Ricci curvature bounded from below by $Ric \ge (n-1)K > 0$. If the diameter d of Msatisfies

$$d = \frac{\pi}{\sqrt{K}},$$

then M is isometric to the standard sphere of radius $1/\sqrt{K}$.

Now we have the following generalized Hadamard theorem.

Theorem 2.3 (Frankel ((1966))). Let M^{n+1} be a complete connected manifold with positive Ricci curvature. Let N and P be immersed minimal hypersurfaces of M^{n+1} , each immersed as a closed subset, and let N be compact. Then N and P must intersect.

3 CRITICAL POINT EQUATION CONJECTURE

Our goal in this section is to study the space of metrics with constant scalar curvature satisfying the critical point equation on compact manifolds, for simplicity, CPE metrics. It has been conjectured that every CPE metric must be Einstein. Here, we prove this conjecture under some suitable integral conditions inherited from the standard sphere. The content of this section was taken from the paper Filho (2015).

3.1 Critical point metrics of the total scalar curvature functional

An important and interesting problem in differential geometry is to find Riemannian metrics on a given manifold that provides constant curvature. One of the tools for understanding this problem is the study of the critical points of the total scalar curvature functional. More precisely, let M^n be a compact oriented manifold and \mathcal{M} the set of smooth Riemannian structures on M^n of volume 1. Given a metric $g \in \mathcal{M}$, we define the total scalar curvature functional $\mathcal{S} : \mathcal{M} \to \mathbb{R}$ by

$$\mathcal{S}(g) = \int_{M} R_g dM_g,\tag{10}$$

where R_g and dM_g stand, respectively, for the scalar curvature and the volume form of metric g. We highlight that the critical points of the functional S are Einstein, for more details see Besse (1987, chap. 4).

The linearization of the total scalar curvature operator is given by the following expression, see Besse (1987, chap. 4),

$$\mathcal{L}_g(h) = -\Delta_g(trh) + div_g(div_g h)) - g(h, Ric_g), \tag{11}$$

and the formal L^2 -adjoint, \mathcal{L}_q^* , of \mathcal{L}_g is given by

$$\mathcal{L}_{g}^{*}(f) = \nabla_{g}^{2} f - (\Delta_{g} f)g - fRic_{g}, \qquad (12)$$

where, Δ_g , tr, div_g and $\nabla_g^2 f$ stand for the Laplacian, the trace, the divergence operator and the Hessian with respect to the metric g. The Einstein-Hilbert functional restricted to a given conformal class is just the Yamabe functional, whose critical points are constant scalar curvature metrics in that class. It is well-known that there is a constant scalar curvature metric in every conformal class of Riemannian metrics on a compact manifold M^n . So, it is natural to consider the set

$$\mathcal{C} = \{ g \in \mathcal{M}; R_g \text{ is constant} \}.$$

Koiso (1979), showed that, under generic conditions, C is an infinite dimensional manifold. It has been conjectured that the critical points of the total scalar curvature functional S restricted to C are Einstein; for more details see Besse (1987, p. 128).

Formally the Euler-Lagrangian equation of Hilbert-Einstein action on the space \mathcal{C} is given by

$$\mathcal{L}_{g}^{*}(f) = \nabla_{g}^{2} f - (\Delta_{g} f)g - fRic_{g} = Ric,$$
(13)

i.e.

$$Ric - \frac{R}{n}g = \nabla^2 f - f\left(Ric - \frac{R}{n-1}g\right),\tag{14}$$

where f is a smooth function defined on M^n and Ric, R and $\nabla^2 f$ stand, respectively, for the Ricci tensor, the scalar curvature and the Hessian form on M^n . Moreover, computing the trace in (14) we obtain

$$\Delta f + \frac{R}{n-1}f = 0. \tag{15}$$

In particular, R lies on the spectrum of M^n , then it must be positive.

Definition 3.1. A CPE metric is a 3-tuple (M^n, g, f) , where (M^n, g) is a compact oriented Riemannian manifold of dimension $n \ge 3$ with constant scalar curvature while f is a smooth potential satisfying equation (14).

We point out that Einstein metrics are recovered when f = 0. Moreover, the existence of a non constant solution is only known in the round sphere for height function. The conjecture proposed in Besse (1987) in 1980's may be restated in terms of CPE, see also Qing and Yuan (2013) and Hwang (2003). More precisely, the authors proposed the following conjecture.

Conjecture 3.1. A CPE metric is always Einstein.

It should be pointed out that the CPE conjecture combined with Obata's Theorem 2.1, allows us to deduce that a CPE metric with non-constant potential function is isometric to a round sphere metric and the potential f is a height function on the sphere.

Although Conjecture 3.1 has not been proved yet, many partial answer are known. For instance, Lafontaine (1983) proved the CPE Conjecture under locally conformally flat assumption. Hwang (2000) was able to obtain the conjecture provided $f \geq -1$. In 2010 Chang, Hwang and Yun (2010) showed that the conjecture is true for threedimensional manifolds with null second homology group such that $Ker \mathcal{L}_g^* \neq 0$. Barros and Ribeiro Jr (2014) showed that the conjecture is also true for 4-dimensional half conformally flat manifolds. A metric is half conformally flat if it is selfdual or antiselfdual i.e. if $W^- = 0$ or $W^+ = 0$, respectively, where, W is the Weyl-tensor. For more details see Besse (1987). Note that half-conformally flat condition is weaker than locally conformally flat condition in dimension 4. Qing and Yuan (2013) obtained a positive answer for Bach-flat manifolds in any dimension. Chang et al. (2014) proved that the conjecture is true if the manifold has harmonic curvature. Barros et al. (2015) have proved the conjecture for 4-dimensional manifolds with harmonic tensor W^+ . Recently, Leandro (2015) has proved CPE conjecture under an assumption on the first eigenfunction. His result reads as follows.

Theorem 3.1. Let (M^n, g, f) be a CPE metric. Then M^n is Einstein if and only if

$$|\nabla f|^2 + \frac{R}{n(n-1)}f^2 = \Lambda, \tag{16}$$

where Λ is a constant.

Since we expect that a CPE metric is isometric to the canonical metric of the standard sphere \mathbb{S}^n and f must be a first eigenfunction of the Laplacian, we will seek for properties of the eigenfunction of the Euclidean sphere. It is easy to check that the next integral formulae are true on \mathbb{S}^n for a height function:

$$\int_{M} f^{3} dM_{g} = 0 \tag{17}$$

and

$$\int_{M} |\nabla f|^4 dM_g = \frac{(n+2)R^2}{3n(n-1)^2} \int_{M} f^4 dM_g.$$
(18)

In general, it suffices that

$$|\nabla f|^2 + \kappa f^2 = \tau, \tag{19}$$

where κ and τ are constants, to get the same formulae, see Lemma 3.1 below.

On the other hand, those formulae are not sufficient to recuperate the sphere. In fact, it suffices to take $\mathbb{S}^n \times \mathbb{S}^n$ and a suitable function on this product, see Section 6.

In the next lemma we collect some properties of a manifold supporting an eigenfunction verifying a relation like (19). On this work, we will use only properties 1, 2 and 4 but we include another ones for the sake of completeness.

Lema 3.1. Let M^n be a compact Riemannian manifold and let f be an eigenfunction of M, i.e. $\Delta f = -\lambda f$. Suppose that the following equation holds:

$$|\nabla f|^2 + \kappa f^2 = \kappa. \tag{20}$$

Then we have the following assertions:

- 1. $\int_{M} f^{m+2} dM_g = \left(\frac{\kappa(m+1)}{\lambda + (m+1)\kappa}\right) \int_{M} f^m dM_g, \text{ for any } m \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}.$ 2. In particular, $\int_{M} f^{2m+1} dM_g = 0, \text{ for any } m \in \mathbb{N}.$
- 3. In particular,

$$\int_{M} f^{2m} dM_g = vol(M) \prod_{j=1}^{m} \frac{(2j-1)\kappa}{\lambda + (2j-1)\kappa}$$

Moreover, if $\kappa = \frac{\lambda}{n}$ then

$$\int_{M} f^{2m} dM_g = vol(M) \prod_{j=1}^{m} \frac{2j-1}{n+2j-1},$$

for any $m \in \mathbb{N}$.

- 4. $\int_M |\nabla f|^4 dM_g = \frac{\lambda(\lambda+2\kappa)}{3} \int_M f^4 dM_g.$
- 5. We have the integral

$$\int_{M} f^{2m} \nabla^{\circ}_{2} f(\nabla f, \nabla f) dM_{g} = 0, \qquad (21)$$

for any $m \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}$.

6. We have the integral

$$\int_{M} f^{2m+1} \nabla^{2} f(\nabla f, \nabla f) dM_{g} = vol(M) \left(\frac{\lambda - \kappa n}{n}\right) \left(\frac{\lambda}{2m+3}\right) \prod_{j=1}^{m+2} \frac{(2j-1)\kappa}{\lambda + (2j-1)\kappa},$$
(22)

for any $m \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}$.

7. If $f(t) := (f \circ \gamma)(t)$, then $f(t) = \cos(t)$ along any integral curve of ∇f such that $\gamma(0) = p$ where p is a point where f attains its maximum.

Equation (20) seems to be more restrictive than (19) but we shall see on Section 6 that there is no loss of generality with that assumption.

Equation (17) is second item 2 with m = 1 and (18) is equivalent to item 4 with R = n(n-1), $\lambda = n$ and $\kappa = 1$.

Proof. To prove the first assertion, multiply (20) by f^m and use that $\int_M f^m |\nabla f|^2 dM_g = \frac{\lambda}{m+1} \int_M f^{m+2} dM_g$. Items 2 and 3 follow using 1 and induction. To prove 4 we multiply (20) by $|\nabla f|^2$, integrate and use item 1 together with the facts that $\lambda \int_M f^2 dM_g = \int_M |\nabla f|^2 dM_g$ and $\int_M f^2 |\nabla f|^2 dM_g = \frac{\lambda}{3} \int_M f^4 dM_g$, see (26) below. Equation (20) implies that

$$\nabla^2 f(\nabla f, \nabla f) = -\kappa f |\nabla f|^2.$$
(23)

Hence, $f^{2m} \nabla^{2} f(\nabla f, \nabla f) = \left(\frac{\lambda - \kappa n}{n}\right) f^{2m+1} |\nabla f|^{2}$, which gives

$$\int_{M} f^{2m} \nabla^{2} f(\nabla f, \nabla f) dM_{g} = \left(\frac{\lambda - \kappa n}{n}\right) \int_{M} f^{2m+1} |\nabla f|^{2} dM_{g}$$
$$= \left(\frac{\lambda - \kappa n}{n}\right) \left(\frac{\lambda}{2m+2}\right) \int_{M} f^{2m+3} dM_{g} = 0$$

where the last equality follows from item 2. Analogously, we have

$$\begin{split} \int_{M} f^{2m+1} \nabla^{2} f(\nabla f, \nabla f) dM_{g} &= \left(\frac{\lambda - \kappa n}{n}\right) \left(\frac{\lambda}{2m + 3}\right) \int_{M} f^{2m+4} dM_{g} \\ &= vol(M) \left(\frac{\lambda - \kappa n}{n}\right) \left(\frac{\lambda}{2m + 3}\right) \prod_{j=1}^{m+2} \frac{(2j - 1)\kappa}{\lambda + (2j - 1)\kappa} \end{split}$$

where the last equality follows from item 3.

To prove item 7, we note that, up to normalization of the metric, we can assume $\kappa = 1$. Taking an integral curve γ of ∇f , we get, in virtue of (23), that

$$\frac{d^2(f \circ \gamma)}{dt^2}(t) = -(f \circ \gamma)(t).$$
(24)

Therefore, $f(t) = A\cos(t) + B\sin(t)$ and since f attains its maximum at p, we get $A = (f \circ \gamma)(0) = 1$. Moreover, $(f \circ \gamma)'(0) = 0$ gives B = 0 and the result follows. \Box

Now, we consider a smooth function f defined on a Riemannian manifold M^n such that $\Delta f = -\lambda f$. Then we have

$$\frac{1}{m}\Delta f^m = -\lambda f^m + (m-1)f^{m-2}|\nabla f|^2.$$
(25)

Whence, for M^n compact, we immediately obtain

$$\int_{M} f^{m} dM_{g} = \frac{m-1}{\lambda} \int_{M} f^{m-2} |\nabla f|^{2} dM_{g}.$$
(26)

Moreover, multiplying identity (25) by $|\nabla f|^2$ and integrating we also derive

$$(m-1)\int_{M} f^{m-2} |\nabla f|^{4} dM_{g} = \frac{(n+2)}{n(m+1)} \lambda^{2} \int_{M} f^{m+2} dM_{g} - 2 \int_{M} f^{m-1} \nabla^{2} f(\nabla f, \nabla f) dM_{g}.$$
(27)

On the other hand, for any smooth function u on M^n the Bochner formula in tensorial language says

$$div\nabla^2 u = Ric(\nabla u, \cdot) + \nabla\Delta u.$$
⁽²⁸⁾

Whence, we have

$$div(\nabla^2 u) = Ric(\nabla u, \cdot) + \frac{n-1}{n} \nabla \Delta u.$$
⁽²⁹⁾

Moreover, when $\Delta u = -\frac{R}{n-1}u$ we obtain

$$div(\nabla^{2} u) = \mathring{Ric}(\nabla u, \cdot).$$
(30)

From this and from the fact that $\langle \psi g, \nabla^2 f \rangle = 0$, for any smooth function ψ , we can apply Lemma (2.1) with $T = \nabla^2 f$ and $Z = \nabla f$ to conclude that for any smooth function φ on M,

$$div\left(\varphi \,\nabla^{2} f(\nabla f)\right) = \varphi\left(\mathring{Ric}(\nabla f, \nabla f) + |\nabla^{2} f|^{2}\right) + \nabla^{2} f(\nabla \varphi, \nabla f).$$
(31)

Since $\nabla |\nabla f|^2 = 2\nabla^2 f(\nabla f)$, letting $h = |\nabla f|^2 + \frac{R}{n(n-1)}f^2$, we deduce

$$\nabla^{\circ} f(\nabla f) = \frac{1}{2} \nabla h.$$
(32)

Therefore, choosing $\varphi = 1$ in (31) and using (32) we obtain the next lemma. **Lema 3.2.** Let (M^n, g) be a Riemannian manifold and f a smooth function on M such that $\Delta f + \frac{R}{n-1}f = 0$. Then we have:

- 1. $\frac{1}{2}\Delta h = \mathring{Ric}(\nabla f, \nabla f) + |\nabla^2 f|^2$.
- 2. $\frac{1}{2}\langle \nabla \varphi, \nabla h \rangle = \nabla^2 f(\nabla \varphi, \nabla f).$

As a consequence of Lemma 3.2 we get the following result. **Theorem 3.2.** Let (M^n, g, f) be a CPE metric. Suppose that

$$\int_{M} Ric(\nabla f, \nabla f) dM_g \geq \frac{R}{n} \int_{M} |\nabla f|^2 dM_g,$$

then M^n is isometric to a round sphere \mathbb{S}^n .

Proof. Using the quoted lemma we obtain that $\nabla^2 f = 0$, which is equivalent to Obata's result.

More generally, we have the following result.

Theorem 3.3. Let M be a compact Riemannian manifold and let f be an eigenfunction associated to λ , i.e. $\Delta f = -\lambda f$. Then

$$\int_{M} |\nabla^{\circ} f|^2 dM_g + \int_{M} \left(Ric(\nabla f, \nabla f) - \frac{\lambda}{n}(n-1)|\nabla f|^2 \right) dM_g = 0.$$
(33)

As a consequence, we obtain that:

- 1. If the tensor $\mathcal{T} = Ric \frac{\lambda}{n}(n-1)g \ge 0$, or more generally, if $\int_M \mathcal{T}(\nabla f, \nabla f) dM_g \ge 0$ then M is isometric to the Euclidean sphere.
- 2. If ∇f is a conformal vector field then M^n is isometric to the Euclidean sphere. Note that if (M^n, g, f) is a CPE metric then $\lambda = \frac{R}{n-1}$, and thus

$$\mathcal{T}(\nabla f, \nabla f) = Ric(\nabla f, \nabla f) - \frac{R}{n} |\nabla f|^2.$$

The condition $\int_M \mathcal{T}(\nabla f, \nabla f) dM_g \geq 0$ can then be seen as a generalization of inequality $\int_M Ric(\nabla f, \nabla f) dM_g \geq \frac{R}{n} \int_M |\nabla f|^2 dM_g$, used in Theorem 3.2.

Proof. Define the function $h = |\nabla f|^2 + \kappa f^2$ where κ is any nonzero constant. Then

Computing the Laplacian of the function h, we have

$$\begin{split} \frac{1}{2}\Delta h &= Ric(\nabla f, \nabla f) + \langle \Delta \nabla f, \nabla f \rangle + |\nabla^2 f|^2 - \frac{(\Delta f)^2}{n} + \frac{(\Delta f)^2}{n} + \kappa (f\Delta f + |\nabla f|^2) \\ &= Ric(\nabla f, \nabla f) - \lambda |\nabla f|^2 + |\nabla^2 f|^2 + \frac{\lambda^2 f^2}{n} + \kappa (-\lambda f^2 + |\nabla f|^2) \\ &= Ric(\nabla f, \nabla f) + (\kappa - \lambda) |\nabla f|^2 + (\frac{\lambda^2}{n} - \kappa \lambda) f^2 + |\nabla^2 f|^2 \end{split}$$

Integrating over M and using that $\int_M f^2 = \frac{\int_M |\nabla f|^2}{\lambda}$ we get

$$\int_{M} |\nabla^{2} f|^{2} dM_{g} + \int_{M} (Ric(\nabla f, \nabla f) - \frac{\lambda}{n}(n-1)|\nabla f|^{2}) dM_{g} = 0.$$

$$(34)$$

If $\int_M \mathcal{T}(\nabla f, \nabla f) dM_g \geq 0$ then equation (33) combined with Obata's theorem gives item 1. To show 2, we recall that if ∇f is a conformal vector field then

$$Ric(\nabla f, \nabla f) = -(n-1)\langle \nabla f, \nabla(\frac{\Delta f}{n}) \rangle = \frac{\lambda}{n}(n-1)|\nabla f|^2$$

Therefore, $\int_M Ric(\nabla f, \nabla f) dM_g = \int_M \frac{\lambda}{n} (n-1) |\nabla f|^2 dM_g$ and the result follows.

Proceeding, taking into account the compactness of M^n , we use the second item of Lemma 3.2 and the fact that $\int_M f |\nabla f|^2 dM_g = \frac{R}{2(n-1)} \int_M f^3 dM_g$ to deduce

$$\int_{M} \nabla^{\circ}_{2} f(\nabla f, \nabla f) dM_{g} = \frac{(n+2)R^{2}}{4n(n-1)^{2}} \int_{M} f^{3} dM_{g}.$$
(35)

Moreover, we consider again M^n compact and choosing $\varphi = f^m$ in (31) we

$$\int_{M} f^{m} \big(\mathring{Ric}(\nabla f, \nabla f) + |\nabla^{2} f|^{2} \big) dM_{g} = -m \int_{M} f^{m-1} \nabla^{2} f(\nabla f, \nabla f) dM_{g}.$$
(36)

Lema 3.3. Let (M^n, g, f) be a CPE metric. Then we have:

- 1. $(f+1)\dot{Ric} = \nabla^2 f$. In particular, (M^n, g, f) is Einstein if and only if ∇f is a conformal vector field.
- 2. $\int_M f^m \langle \mathring{Ric}, \nabla^2 f \rangle dM_g = -m \int_M f^{m-1} \mathring{Ric}(\nabla f, \nabla f) dM_g.$
- 3. $\int_{M} (f+1) |\nabla^{2} f|^{2} dM_{g} = -2 \int_{M} \nabla^{2} f(\nabla f, \nabla f) dM_{g}.$ 4. $\int_{M} f^{m} \langle \mathring{Ric}, \nabla^{2} f \rangle dM_{g} = \sum_{i=1}^{m} (-1)^{i+1} \int_{M} f^{m-i} |\nabla^{2} f|^{2} dM_{g}.$

Proof. Taking into account that $\Delta f = -\frac{R}{n-1}f$ we may write equation (14) according to

$$\overset{\circ}{Ric} = \nabla^{2} f - \left(Ric - \frac{R}{n-1}g + \frac{R}{n(n-1)}g \right) f$$
$$= \nabla^{2} f - f \overset{\circ}{Ric},$$

which gives the first part of 1. Since $\frac{1}{2}\mathcal{L}_{\nabla f}g = \nabla^2 f$, we complete the proof of assertion 1.

Now, since R is a constant we have by the second contracted Bianchi identity that $div(\mathring{Ric}) = 0$. Hence, we apply Lemma 2.1 with $T = \mathring{Ric}$, $\varphi = f^m$ and $Z = \nabla f$ to get

$$div(f^{m}\mathring{Ric}(\nabla f)) = f^{m}\langle \mathring{Ric}, \nabla^{2}f \rangle + mf^{m-1}\mathring{Ric}(\nabla f, \nabla f),$$

which after integration yields the second item.

To prove the third item, note that by Lemma 3.2 we have

$$\begin{split} \int_{M} \nabla^{2} f(\nabla f, \nabla f) dM_{g} &= -\int_{M} f\left(\mathring{Ric}(\nabla f, \nabla f) + |\mathring{\nabla}^{2} f|^{2}\right) dM_{g} \\ &= \frac{1}{2} \int_{M} f^{2} \langle \mathring{Ric}, \mathring{\nabla}^{2} f \rangle dM_{g} - \int_{M} f |\mathring{\nabla}^{2} f|^{2} dM_{g} \\ &= -\frac{1}{2} \int_{M} (f+1) |\mathring{\nabla}^{2} f|^{2} dM_{g}, \end{split}$$

where we have used the first and the second items.

We now treat of 4. Indeed, note that

$$\begin{split} \int_{M} f^{m} \langle \mathring{Ric}, \nabla^{2} f \rangle dM_{g} &= \int_{M} f^{m-1} \langle \nabla^{2} f - \mathring{Ric}, \nabla^{2} f \rangle dM_{g} \\ &= \int_{M} f^{m-1} |\nabla^{2} f|^{2} dM_{g} - \int_{M} f^{m-1} \langle \mathring{Ric}, \nabla^{2} f \rangle dM_{g} \end{split}$$

and use induction to complete the proof.

Now we are ready to prove our first results. We will prove the CPE conjecture under some integral assumptions.

Theorem 3.4. Let (M^n, g, f) be a CPE metric. Then M^n is isometric to round sphere and f is a first eigenfunction of the Laplacian, provided that

1. $\int_{M} |\nabla f|^4 dM_g = \frac{(n+2)R^2}{3n(n-1)^2} \int_{M} f^4 dM_g$ and 2. $\int_{M} f^3 dM_g \ge 0.$

Proof. Choosing m = 2 and $\lambda = R/(n-1)$ in Equation (27) we have

$$\int_{M} |\nabla f|^4 dM_g = \frac{(n+2)R^2}{3n(n-1)^2} \int_{M} f^4 dM_g - 2 \int_{M} f \nabla^2 f(\nabla f, \nabla f) dM_g.$$
(37)

Hence, under our first assumption, we derive $\int_M f \nabla^2 f(\nabla f, \nabla f) dM_g = 0$. Now, we use (36), items 2, 4 and 3 of Lemma 3.3 and (35) to obtain

$$\begin{split} \int_{M} f^{2} |\nabla^{\circ} f|^{2} dM_{g} &= -\int_{M} f^{2} \mathring{Ric}(\nabla f, \nabla f) dM_{g} \\ &= \frac{1}{3} \int_{M} f^{3} \langle \mathring{Ric}, \nabla^{\circ} f \rangle dM_{g} \\ &= \frac{1}{3} \int_{M} f^{2} |\nabla^{\circ} f|^{2} dM_{g} - \frac{1}{3} \int_{M} f |\nabla^{\circ} f|^{2} dM_{g} + \frac{1}{3} \int_{M} |\nabla^{\circ} f|^{2} dM_{g}, \end{split}$$

which gives

$$\int_{M} f^{2} |\nabla^{2} f|^{2} dM_{g} = \frac{1}{2} \int_{M} (1-f) |\nabla^{2} f|^{2} dM_{g}.$$
(38)

Therefore, we deduce

$$\begin{split} \int_{M} (f+1)^{2} |\nabla^{2} f|^{2} dM_{g} &= \frac{3}{2} \int_{M} (f+1) |\nabla^{2} f|^{2} dM_{g} \\ &= -\frac{3}{4} \frac{(n+2)R^{2}}{n(n-1)^{2}} \int_{M} f^{3} dM_{g}, \end{split}$$

i.e.

$$\int_{M} (f+1)^{2} |\nabla^{2} f|^{2} dM_{g} = -\frac{3}{4} \frac{(n+2)R^{2}}{n(n-1)^{2}} \int_{M} f^{3} dM_{g}.$$
(39)

Since we are supposing that $\int_M f^3 dM_g \ge 0$, (39) gives $\int_M f^3 dM_g = 0$. Therefore, since $f^{-1}(-1)$ has measure zero we conclude from (39) that $\nabla^2 f = 0$, i.e. ∇f is a conformal vector field. Thus it suffices to use Lemma 3.3 to finish the proof of the theorem.

As an immediate consequence of Theorem 3.4 we obtain the next corollary under an assumption that is weaker than (3).

Corollary 3.1. The same conclusion of Theorem 3.4 is true provided that the function $h = |\nabla f|^2 + \frac{R}{n(n-1)}f^2$ is constant along of the flow of ∇f .

That is, the function h does not need to be a constant, it suffices that its restriction to any integral curve of the field ∇f is constant.

Proof. For the proof of Corollary 3.1 it suffices to notice that $2\nabla^2 f(\nabla f, \nabla f) = \langle \nabla h, \nabla f \rangle$. Since we are supposing $\langle \nabla h, \nabla f \rangle = 0$ we use identities (35) and (37), respectively, to arrive at $\int_M f^3 dM_g = 0$ and $\int_M |\nabla f|^4 dM_g = \frac{(n+2)R^2}{3n(n-1)^2} \int_M f^4 dM_g$. Thus we are in position to use Theorem 3.4 to finish the proof of the corollary.

4 LI-YAU INEQUALITY

In this section M will always be a closed Riemannian manifold, i.e. compact without boundary. We will be interested in to obtain improvements of an estimate of the first eigenvalue of the Laplacian of M obtained by Li and Yau (1980). The content of this section was taken from the preprint Barros and Filho (2014a).

In view of the importance of the Poincaré inequality in analysis on manifolds it is much desirable to get optimal quantitative estimates of the first eigenvalue λ of a compact Riemannian manifold M. The task of estimating the first eigenvalue starts when Lichnerowicz (1958) proved that if the Ricci curvature of M^n satisfies

$$Ric \ge (n-1)K > 0 \tag{40}$$

then

$$\lambda \ge nK. \tag{41}$$

Four years later, Obata (1962) showed that Lichnerowicz inequality is indeed sharp in the sense that the equality occurs on 41 if and only if M is isometric to the Euclidean sphere \mathbb{S}^n with constant scalar curvature K.

Later on, Yau (1975) proved that λ has a lower bound in terms of the lower bound of the Ricci curvature, the diameter and the volume. In the same paper he conjectured that there should have a lower bound for λ depending only on d and K and emphasized that in view of known examples the dependence of the diameter and the lower bound of the Ricci curvature could not be dropped.

If we make K converge to zero in (40) then the estimate (41) gives no information and thus it is necessary to find another kind of estimate, possibly depending on more geometric quantities. In this direction, Li and Yau (1980) showed that if $Ric \ge 0$, then

$$\lambda \ge \frac{\pi^2}{(1+a)d^2},$$

with $0 \le a < 1$, and they conjectured that

$$\lambda \geq \frac{\pi^2}{d^2}$$

Li-Yau's conjecture was proved by Zhong and Yang (1984).

Considering the lower bound of the Ricci curvature to be a negative constant, i.e. $Ric \ge -(n-1)K$ with K > 0, it is possible to obtain an estimate from below for λ . There are two distinguished results concerning to this problem, the first one is due to Li and Yau (2012). They proved that

$$\lambda \ge \frac{2}{(n+1)d^2} \left(1 + \sqrt{\mu} \right) e^{-(1+\sqrt{\mu})},\tag{42}$$

where d is the diameter of M and $\mu := 1 + (n-1)^2 d^2 K$. While the second is due to Yang (1990) and it reads as follows:

$$\lambda \ge \frac{\pi^2}{d^2} e^{-(n-1)d\sqrt{K}}.$$
(43)

Using the elementary inequality $\sqrt{1+x^2} \le 1+x$, if $x \ge 0$, we get

$$\sqrt{1 + (n-1)^2 d^2 K} \le 1 + (n-1) d\sqrt{K},$$

from this, we obtain

$$e^{-(1+\sqrt{1+(n-1)^2d^2K}} \ge e^{-(2+(n-1)d\sqrt{K})}.$$

Whence we can obtain from estimate (42) the following

$$\lambda \ge \frac{2}{(n+1)e^2d^2} \left(1 + \sqrt{1 + (n-1)^2d^2K}\right) e^{-(n-1)d\sqrt{K}}.$$
(44)

In particular, if $\frac{2}{(n+1)e^2} \left(1 + \sqrt{1 + (n-1)^2 d^2 K}\right) \ge \pi^2$, in other words if

$$d^{2}K \ge (n+1)\frac{(\pi e)^{2}}{(n-1)^{2}} \left(\frac{(n+1)(\pi e)^{2}}{4} - 1\right),$$

then we can deduce that the estimate obtained by Li and Yau is better than the one obtained by Yang.

4.1 Improvement of Li-Yau inequality

In this part we shall obtain an improvement of Li-Yau estimate (42) according to the following theorem .

Theorem 4.1. Let M^n be a closed Riemannian manifold. Suppose that the Ricci curvature of M satisfies $\operatorname{Ric}_M \geq -K(n-1)$, with $K \geq 0$. Then the first eigenvalue λ of Msatisfies

$$\lambda \geq b_0 (1+\eta),$$

where

$$\eta = \left(\frac{2}{n+1}e^{-(1+\sqrt{\mu})} + \frac{2}{(n+1)^2}(1+\sqrt{\mu})e^{-2(1+\sqrt{\mu})} + \frac{4(1+\sqrt{\mu})^3}{3(n+1)^3\mu^{3/2}}e^{-3(1+\sqrt{\mu})} + \frac{2(3+\mu+3\sqrt{\mu})(1+\sqrt{\mu})^3}{3(n+1)^4\mu^{5/2}}e^{-4(1+\sqrt{\mu})}\right)$$

and $b_0 := \frac{2}{(n+1)d^2} \left(1 + \sqrt{\mu}\right) e^{-(1+\sqrt{\mu})}$. The techniques of gradient

The techniques of gradient estimates used by Li and Yau (2012) as well as Yang (1990) are supported in the well known Bochner technique. Roughly speaking, the technique is to get an upper bound for the norm of the gradient of an eigenfunction and then integrating the resulting inequality along a minimizing geodesic joining specific points of the manifold. The main difficult is that to obtain such an upper bound it is necessary to choose a suitable "test functon" and this may be nontrivial. Let us illustrate the idea of the technique by proving the theorems of Lichnerowicz-Obata and Li-Yau. We follow closely the approach of Li (2012).

Example 4.1 (Lichnerowicz (1958) and Obata (1962)). Let M be an n dimensional closed Riemannian manifold. Suppose that the Ricci curvature of M is bounded from below by

$$Ric \ge (n-1)K$$

for some constant K > 0, then the first eigenvalue of the Laplacian of M must satisfy $\lambda \ge nK$. Moreover, equality holds if and only if M is isometric to a standard sphere of radius $1/\sqrt{K}$.

Indeed, let u be a nonconstant eigenfunction such that $\Delta f = -\lambda f$. Consider the function

$$F = |\nabla u|^2 + cu^2, \tag{45}$$

where the constant c will be chosen. By the Bochner formula, we have

$$\frac{1}{2}\Delta F = Ric(\nabla u, \nabla u) + \langle \nabla u, \nabla \Delta u \rangle + |\nabla^2 u|^2 + c(u\Delta u + |\nabla u|^2)$$
$$\geq (n-1)K|\nabla u|^2 - \lambda|\nabla u|^2 + \frac{\lambda^2 u^2}{n} + c(-\lambda u^2 + |\nabla u|^2)$$
$$= (c + (n-1)K - \lambda)|\nabla u|^2 + \frac{\lambda}{n}(\lambda - nc)u^2.$$

We would like to find a constant c such that F is a subharmonic function for $\lambda \leq nK$. If we choose $c = \lambda/n$, we will get

$$\Delta F \ge 2(n-1)\left(K - \frac{\lambda}{n}\right)|\nabla u|^2.$$
(46)

Suppose that $\lambda \leq nK$, then F is a subharmonic function. Since M is closed, the maximum principle implies that F must be constant on all of M and the above inequalities are, in fact, equalities. In particular, we have equality in (46) and thus $\lambda = nK$. Moreover

$$|\nabla u|^2 + \frac{\lambda}{n}u^2 = \frac{\lambda}{n}|u|_{\infty}^2,$$

where $|u|_{\infty} = \sup_{M} u$. Normalizing u such that $|u|_{\infty} = 1$ and noting that at the maximum

29

and minimum of u the gradient vanishes, we conclude that u is symmetric, i.e. $\min u = -1 = -\max u$ and

$$\frac{|\nabla u|}{\sqrt{1-u^2}} = \sqrt{K}$$

Integrating along a minimal geodesic joining the minimum and the maximum of u we have

$$d\sqrt{K} \geq \int_{\gamma} \frac{|\nabla u|}{\sqrt{1-u^2}}$$
$$\geq \int_{0}^{1} \frac{du}{\sqrt{1-u^2}}$$
$$= \pi,$$

where d is the diameter of M. But, the Bonnet-Meyer theorem gives the reversed inequality $d\sqrt{K} \leq \pi$, thus we get $d\sqrt{K} = \pi$. By Cheng's result, Theorem 2.2, M is isometric to the Euclidean sphere.

Example 4.2 (Li and Yau (1980)). Let M be an n dimensional closed Riemannian manifold. Suppose that the Ricci curvature of M is bounded from below by

$$Ric \geq 0.$$

Then the first eigenvalue satisfies

$$\lambda \geq \frac{\pi^2}{(1+a)d^2}$$

where d is the diameter of M.

In fact, suppose that φ is a first eigenfunction of M. By multiplying φ by a constant it is possible to choose φ so that

$$a-1 = \inf_{M} \varphi, \quad a+1 = \sup_{M} \varphi,$$

where $0 \leq a < 1$ is the median of φ .

Let $u = \varphi - a$, u satisfies $\Delta u = -\lambda(u+a)$. Let $F = |\nabla u|^2 + cu^2$. Suppose $x_0 \in M$ is the point where F achieves its maximum. In case $\nabla u(x_0) \neq 0$ we can choose coordinates so that $u_1(x_0) = |\nabla u(x_0)|$. Since in the maximum point, the gradient of F vanishes we have $u_{11}(x_0) = -cu(x_0)$ at x_0 . Proceeding as before, we obtain that at x_0 ,

$$\begin{split} 0 &\geq \frac{1}{2} \Delta F \\ &= Ric(\nabla u, \nabla u) + \langle \nabla u, \nabla \Delta u \rangle + |\nabla^2 u|^2 + c(u\Delta u + |\nabla u|^2) \\ &\geq c^2 u^2 - \lambda |\nabla u|^2 + c|\nabla u|^2 - c\lambda u(u+a) \\ &= (c-\lambda)(|\nabla u|^2 + cu^2) - ac\lambda u, \end{split}$$

where we have used the fact that $|\nabla^2 u|^2 \ge u_{11}^2 = c^2 u^2$. Now we choose $c = \lambda(1+a)$ to get $0 \ge a\lambda F(x_0) - ac\lambda$, which gives the gradient estimate

$$|\nabla u(x)|^2 \le \lambda (1+a)(1-u^2(x)).$$
(47)

This estimate is trivial if $\nabla u(x_0) = 0$, then the hypothesis of $\nabla u(x_0) \neq 0$ is not necessary. Let γ be the minimizing geodesic joining the points where u = -1 and u = 1. Integrating as before, we obtain

$$d\sqrt{\lambda(1+a)} \ge \sqrt{\lambda(1+a)} \int_{\gamma} ds \ge \int_{\gamma} \frac{|\nabla u|^2}{\sqrt{1-u^2}} \ge \int_{-1}^{1} = \pi.$$

More generally, we can adapt the proof of Theorem 1 of Schoen and Yau (1994, p. 110) to get the following

Example 4.3. Let M be a closed Riemannian manifold with $Ric \ge (n-1)K \ge 0$, then for any $\epsilon \ge 0$,

$$\lambda \ge \frac{1}{\left(1 + \frac{(1-k)}{(1+k)(1+\epsilon)^2}\right)} \left(\frac{(2\sin^{-1}(\frac{1}{1+\epsilon}))^2}{d^2} + K(n-1)\left(1 - \frac{1}{(1+\epsilon)^2}\right)\right).$$
(48)

To prove formula (48) we assume $-1 \le k = \inf u < \sup u = 1$, where $0 < k \le 1$ and define $\tilde{u} = \frac{2u - (1-k)}{1+k}$. Then

$$\begin{cases} \Delta u &= -\lambda(\tilde{u}+a), \quad a = \frac{1-k}{1=k}, \quad 0 \le a < 1, \\ \max \tilde{u} &= 1, \\ \min \tilde{u} &= -1. \end{cases}$$

For small values of $\epsilon > 0$ let $v = \frac{\tilde{u}}{1+\epsilon}$, then

$$\begin{cases} \Delta v = -\lambda(v+a-\epsilon), & a_{\epsilon} = \frac{a}{1+\epsilon}, \\ \max \tilde{u} = \frac{1}{1+\epsilon}, \\ \min \tilde{u} = -\frac{1}{1+\epsilon}. \end{cases}$$

Now we consider the function $F(x) = \frac{|\nabla v|^2}{1-v^2}$. After applying Bochner formula in the expression $F(1-v^2) = |\nabla v|^2$, we can take a referential such that at the point where F attains its maximum we have $u_{11}^2 = \frac{|\nabla v|^4 v^2}{(1-v^2)^2}$. In a similar way to Example 4.2 we conclude that

$$\frac{|\nabla v|^2}{1 - v^2} \leq \lambda (1 + va_{\epsilon}) - K(n - 1)(1 - v^2)$$

$$\leq \lambda \left(1 + \frac{1 - k}{(1 + k)(1 + \epsilon)^2} \right) - K(n - 1) \left(1 - \frac{1}{(1 + \epsilon)^2} \right)$$

Now we integrate this inequality along the minimizing geodesic joining the points where $v = \pm \frac{1}{1+\epsilon}$ to get (48).

In the following table, we collect some values for the right hand side of (48) according to the value of ϵ .

Table	1. LOWCI	
$\frac{1}{1+\epsilon}$	ϵ	lower bound for λ
$\frac{1}{2}$	1	$\frac{2(k+1)}{(k+3)} \left(\frac{\pi^2}{9d^2} + \frac{3(n-1)K}{4}\right)$
$\frac{\sqrt{2}}{2}$	$\sqrt{2}-1$	$\left(\frac{\sqrt{2}(k+1)}{\sqrt{2}(k+1)+(1-k)}\right)\left(\frac{\pi^2}{4d^2}+\frac{(n-1)K}{2}\right)$
$\frac{\sqrt{3}}{2}$	$\frac{2-\sqrt{3}}{\sqrt{3}}$	$\left(\frac{2(k+1)}{2(k+1)-\sqrt{3}(k+1)}\right)\left(\frac{4\pi^2}{9d^2}+\frac{(n-1)K}{4}\right)$
1	0	$\left(rac{k+1}{2} ight)rac{\pi^2}{d^2}$
<u>а</u>	0	· 1

Table 1: Lower bounds for λ

Source: Own author.

Analyzing the above table we note that if $\epsilon \to 0$ then we get $\lambda \geq \frac{\pi^2}{2}$, since $0 \leq a < 1$, and we obtain again the result of Example 4.2.

Comparing Examples 4.1, 4.2 and 4.3 it is possible to see that the choice of the test function F was affected by the change of the lower bound of the Ricci curvature. The more negative we allow the Ricci curvature be the more complicated the function F becomes. We will see more situations where this happens in the proof of Theorem 4.1 and in Section 5.

For the proof of Theorem 4.1 we shall follow the approach adopted by Li and Yau. The fundamental ingredient is the next lemma.

Lema 4.1 (Lemma 5.6, Li and Yau (2012)). Let M be a complete n-dimensional Riemannian manifold whose Ricci curvature of M is bounded from below by Ric $\geq -(n-1)K$ for some constant K > 0. Let u be a function defined on M satisfying the equation

$$\Delta u = -\lambda u,\tag{49}$$

in such way that $\min u = -1$. Letting $Q = |\nabla \log(a+u)|^2$, $v = \log(a+u)$ and a > 1, then we have

$$\Delta Q - \frac{n}{2(n-1)} |\nabla Q|^2 Q^{-1} + \langle \nabla v, \nabla Q \rangle Q^{-1} \Big(\frac{2(n-2)}{n-1} Q - \frac{2}{n-1} \frac{\lambda u}{a+u} \Big) \ge 2(n-1)Q^2 + \Big(\frac{4}{n-1} \frac{\lambda u}{a+u} - 2\frac{\lambda a}{a+u} - 2(n-1)K \Big) Q + \frac{2}{n-1} \Big(\frac{\lambda u}{a+u} \Big)^2.$$

Now we are in position to prove Theorem 4.1.

Proof. From estimate (42) we know that $\lambda \geq b_0$, where $b_0 = \frac{2}{(n+1)d^2} \left(1 + \sqrt{\mu}\right) e^{-(1+\sqrt{\mu})}$. Now we shall argue as in the proof presented by Li and Yau (2012) for estimate (42). Let u be a nonconstant eigenfunction satisfying

$$\Delta u = -\lambda u,$$

and $\min u = -1$ and $\max u \leq 1$. Let us consider the function

$$v = \log(a+u),$$

for some constant a > 1 and

$$Q = |\nabla v|^2.$$

Take a point x_0 where Q attains its maximum. By using Lemma 4.1 and the maximum principle we deduce

$$Q(x) \le Q(x_0) \le (n+1)\frac{\lambda a}{a+u} + (n-1)^2 K - 2\lambda$$

$$\le (n+1)\frac{\lambda a}{a-1} + (n-1)^2 K - 2b_0$$

for all $x \in M$.

In the proof of Theorem 5.7 Li (2012) throw away the term -2λ in the above inequality. Instead of doing that, we use the estimate (42) to produce another estimate. In fact, integrating $Q^{1/2} = |\nabla \log(a + u)|$ along a minimizing geodesic γ from

u = -1 to $u = \max u = u_{\infty}$ we have

$$\log\left(\frac{a}{a-1}\right) \leq \log\left(\frac{a+u_{\infty}}{a-1}\right)$$
$$= \int_{s_0}^{s_1} \frac{d}{ds} \log(a+u(\gamma(s)))ds$$
$$\leq \int_{\gamma} \sqrt{Q} \leq \left((n+1)\frac{\lambda a}{a-1} + (n-1)^2 K - 2b_0\right)^{\frac{1}{2}} d$$

Letting $t = \frac{a-1}{a}$, the last inequality becomes

$$\left(\log(\frac{1}{t})\right)^2 \leq \left((n+1)\frac{\lambda}{t} + (n-1)^2K - 2b_0\right)d^2.$$

Whence we deduce

$$(n+1)\frac{\lambda}{t} \geq \frac{1}{d^2} \left(\log(\frac{1}{t})\right)^2 - (n-1)^2 K + 2b_0,$$

i.e.

$$(n+1)\lambda \ge t \left(\frac{1}{d^2} \left(\log(\frac{1}{t})\right)^2 - (n-1)^2 K\right) + 2b_0 t.$$
(50)

Define the function $f:(0,1) \to \mathbb{R}$ by

$$f(t) = t \left(\frac{1}{d^2} \left(\log(\frac{1}{t}) \right)^2 - (n-1)^2 K \right) + 2b_0 t.$$
(51)

From here, it follows that

$$f'(t) = -(n-1)^2 K + \frac{(\log t)^2}{d^2} + \frac{2\log t}{d^2} + 2b_0,$$
(52)

whose roots are given by

$$t_1 = e^{-(1 + \sqrt{\mu - 2b_0 d^2})}$$

and

$$t_2 = e^{-(1 - \sqrt{\mu - 2b_0 d^2})}.$$

Analyzing the second derivative of f we conclude that t_1 is the global maximum of f. Besides,

$$f(t_1) = \frac{2}{d^2} (1 + \sqrt{\mu - 2b_0 d^2}) e^{-(1 + \sqrt{\mu - 2b_0 d^2})}.$$

Thus,

$$\lambda \geq \frac{2}{(n+1)d^2} (1 + \sqrt{\mu - 2b_0 d^2}) e^{-(1 + \sqrt{\mu - 2b_0 d^2})} =: b_1$$

Therefore, if we set $y_0 := 2b_0 d^2$ we get

$$\lambda \ge \frac{2}{(n+1)d^2} \left(1 + \sqrt{\mu - y_0} \right) e^{-(1 + \sqrt{\mu - y_0})} =: b_1.$$
(53)

In order to show that b_1 is greater than b_0 it suffices to prove that the function $\varphi : [0, \mu] \to [0, \infty)$,

$$\varphi(y) := (1 + \sqrt{\mu - y})e^{-(1 + \sqrt{\mu - y})},$$

is increasing. To see this, just note that

$$\varphi'(y) = \frac{e^{-(1+\sqrt{\mu-y})}}{2} > 0.$$

The inequality $\varphi(y_0) > \varphi(0)$ gives that $b_1 > b_0$. In order to analyze how much b_1 is greater

than b_0 , we calculate

This way, $\varphi^{(i)} > 0$ for $0 \le i \le 5$, i.e. $\varphi^{(i)}$ is increasing for $0 \le i \le 4$. In particular, $\varphi^{(4)}$ is increasing. By Taylor's formula, there exists $c_{y_0} \in (0, y_0)$ such that

$$\begin{aligned} \varphi(y_0) &= \varphi(0) + \varphi^{(1)}(0)y_0 + \frac{\varphi^{(2)}(0)}{2}y_0^2 + \frac{\varphi^{(3)}(0)}{3!}y_0^3 + \frac{\varphi^{(4)}(c_{y_0})}{4!}y_0^4 \\ &> \varphi(0) + \varphi^{(1)}(0)y_0 + \frac{\varphi^{(2)}(0)}{2}y_0^2 + \frac{\varphi^{(3)}(0)}{3!}y_0^3 + \frac{\varphi^{(4)}(0)}{4!}y_0^4. \end{aligned}$$

From this we get

$$\varphi(y_0) > (1+\sqrt{\mu})e^{-(1+\sqrt{\mu})} \left(1 + \frac{2}{n+1}e^{-(1+\sqrt{\mu})} + \frac{2(1+\sqrt{\mu})}{(n+1)^2}e^{-2(1+\sqrt{\mu})} + \frac{4(1+\sqrt{\mu})^3}{3(n+1)^3\mu^{3/2}}e^{-3(1+\sqrt{\mu})} + \frac{2(3+\mu+3\sqrt{\mu})(1+\sqrt{\mu})^3}{3(n+1)^4\mu^{5/2}}e^{-4(1+\sqrt{\mu})}\right)$$

Since $b_0 = \frac{2}{(n+1)d^2}\varphi(0)$ and $b_1 = \frac{2}{(n+1)d^2}\varphi(y_0)$, the previous inequality implies that

$$\lambda > b_1 > b_0 \Big(1 + \eta \Big),$$

where

$$\eta = \left(\frac{2}{n+1}e^{-(1+\sqrt{\mu})} + \frac{2}{(n+1)^2}(1+\sqrt{\mu})e^{-2(1+\sqrt{\mu})} + \frac{4(1+\sqrt{\mu})^3}{3(n+1)^3\mu^{3/2}}e^{-3(1+\sqrt{\mu})} + \frac{2(3+\mu+3\sqrt{\mu})(1+\sqrt{\mu})^3}{3(n+1)^4\mu^{5/2}}e^{-4(1+\sqrt{\mu})}\right).$$

4.2 Another improvement of Li-Yau inequality

In this section, we provide, for manifolds with small diameter, another improvement of inequality (42) according to the following

Theorem 4.2. Let M^n be a compact Riemannian manifold with $Ric \ge -(n-1)$. Then

 $we \ have$

$$\lambda \ge \frac{\pi^2}{2d^2} - \frac{n-1}{2}.$$
 (54)

Note that in (54), we need to assume that d is relatively small in order to get a positive lower bound for λ . More precisely, it is necessary that $d^2 \leq \frac{\pi^2}{n-1}$.

Proof. Define the function $F = |\nabla u|^2 + cu^2$. Proceeding as before we have

$$|\nabla u|^2 \le \frac{c\lambda}{c-\lambda+1-n} - cu^2.$$

Choosing $c - \lambda + 1 - n = \lambda$ i.e. $c = 2\lambda + n - 1$ we get the gradient estimate

$$\frac{|\nabla u|}{\sqrt{1-u^2}} \le \sqrt{2\lambda + n - 1}.\tag{55}$$

Integrating from u = -1 to u = 1 we get the estimate (54).

To show that (54) is better than (42) for d small, it suffices to show that

$$\pi^2 \ge (n-1)d^2 + \frac{4}{n+1}(1 + \sqrt{1 + (n-1)d^2})e^{-(1 + \sqrt{1 + (n-1)d^2})}.$$
(56)

But, (56) holds for d = 0, so it holds for d small.

In the following table we exhibit the maximal diameter d_{max} for which (54) is better than (42) in the interval $(0, d_{\text{max}})$, for some values of n.

Table 2	2: Maxim	al diameter
\overline{n}	d_{max}	
2	3.1290	
3	2.2148	
4	1.8183	
5	1.5676	
6	1.4048	
7	1.2806	
8	1.1854	
9	1.1094	
10	1.0460	
100	0.3157	
1000	0.0993	
C	\cap	1

Source: Own author.

To get this table we define the function $F: (1,\infty) \times (0,\infty) \to \mathbb{R}$ by

$$F(n,d) := \pi^2 - (n-1)d^2 - \frac{4}{n+1}(1 + \sqrt{1 + (n-1)d^2})e^{-(1 + \sqrt{1 + (n-1)d^2})}$$

and for each fixed value of n we obtain a function $F_n(d) := F(n, d)$. The number d_{max}

is the first positive root of F_n . For example, if we take n = 2, then the estimate (54) is better than (42) for d in the interval (0, 3.1290].

5 LOWER BOUND FOR THE DIAMETER OF COMPACT MINIMAL HY-PERSURFACES OF THE EUCLIDEAN SPHERE

Our goal in this section is to investigate the diameter of a compact minimally immersed hypersurface of the Euclidean sphere. The content of this section was taken from the preprint Barros and Filho (2014b).

Given a compact Riemannian manifold M^n without boundary let us consider $\psi: M^n \hookrightarrow \mathbb{S}^{n+p}$ a minimal immersion. One fundamental identity for such immersion is the celebrated result of Takahashi (1966), which asserts that $\Delta \psi + n\psi = 0$, where Δ stands for the Laplacian of M^n with respect to the induced metric. Takahashi's result immediately gives that the first eigenvalue of such an immersion is less than or equal to n.

The simplest example of such a submanifold is a totally geodesic sphere \mathbb{S}^n that has the first eigenvalue equal to n. Furthermore, \mathbb{S}^n has another important propriety: its diameter is π . The two dimensional Clifford torus embedded into \mathbb{S}^3 also has the same diameter. Whence it arises a natural question concerning the diameter of this class of submanifolds: is there a lower bound for the diameter of such submanifolds?

In this section we give a positive answer to this question. Our main ingredients rely in the techniques introduced by Li and Yau (1982) and Li (2012) to estimate eigenvalues of the Laplacian of general compact Riemannian manifolds. Now we announce our first result.

Theorem 5.1. Let $\psi : \Sigma^n \hookrightarrow \mathbb{S}^{n+1}$ be a minimal immersion of a compact Riemannian manifold Σ^n and let φ be an eigenfunction of M^n , i.e. $\Delta \varphi = -\lambda \varphi$. If the second fundamental form of M^n has constant length, and if the maximum of the function $F = |\nabla u|^2 + (2|A|^2 + \lambda)u^2$ is not a critical point of u, where $u = \varphi - a$, with a being a constant, then we have $d \ge \frac{\pi}{\sqrt{3\lambda}}$.

Proof. Let φ be an eigenfunction of a compact Riemannian manifold M^n . We can suppose that $\min \varphi = a - 1$ and $\max \varphi = a + 1$, where $0 \le a < 1$. If we take $u := \varphi - a$ then $\min u = -1$, $\max u = 1$ and $\Delta u = -\lambda(u + a)$.

Let us consider $\psi : \Sigma^n \to \mathbb{S}^{n+1}$ a minimal isometric immersion of a compact Riemannian manifold Σ^n with second fundamental form A. Gauss equation

$$Ric(\nabla u, \nabla u) = (n-1)|\nabla u|^2 - |A\nabla u|^2$$
(57)

implies

$$Ric(\nabla u, \nabla u) \ge (n - 1 - |A|^2) |\nabla u|^2.$$
(58)

Now let $F = |\nabla u|^2 + cu^2$ where c is a constant to be chosen. Suppose that its maximal value is attained at x_0 and x_0 is not a critical point of u. Since $\nabla u(x_0) \neq 0$, we may

choose a referential near x_0 such that $|\nabla u|e_1 = \nabla u$. From that we deduce $u_{11} = -cu$, which gives $|\nabla^2 u| \ge c^2 u^2$. Without loss of generality, we can suppose that $|A|^2 \ge n$, otherwise the result of Chern et al. (1970) implies that M^n is totally geodesic. Hence at x_0 we have, by the maximum principle, $\Delta F \ge 0$, i.e.

$$\begin{array}{rcl} 0 &\geq & Ric(\nabla u, \nabla u) + \langle \nabla \Delta u, \nabla u \rangle + |\nabla^2 u|^2 + c(u\Delta u + |\nabla u|^2) \\ &= & (n-1-|A|^2)|\nabla u|^2 - \lambda |\nabla u|^2 + |\nabla^2 u|^2 - c\lambda u^2 - c\lambda ua + c|\nabla u|^2 \\ &= & (c-\lambda + n - 1 - |A|^2)|\nabla u|^2 + c^2 u^2 - c\lambda u^2 - c\lambda ua \\ &= & (c-\lambda + n - 1 - |A|^2)(|\nabla u|^2 + c^2 u^2) + cu^2(|A|^2 - (n-1)) - c\lambda ua \\ &\geq & (c-\lambda + n - 1 - |A|^2)(|\nabla u|^2 + cu^2) - c\lambda. \end{array}$$

where we have used the fact that $au \leq 1$. Therefore, choosing $c - \lambda + n - 1 - |A|^2 > 0$ we have

$$\frac{c\lambda}{\left(c-\lambda+n-1-|A|^2\right)} \ge |\nabla u|^2 + cu^2.$$

Hence, we arrive at

$$|\nabla u|^2 \le \frac{c\lambda}{\left(c - \lambda + n - 1 - |A|^2\right)} - cu^2.$$
(59)

Next, letting $c = 2|A|^2 + \lambda$ we have $c \ge 2n + \lambda \ge 3\lambda$, where we have used that $\lambda \le n$. Using this choice of c in (59), we have

$$|\nabla u|^2 \le \lambda \cdot \frac{2|A|^2 + \lambda}{\left(|A|^2 + n - 1\right)} - 3\lambda u^2. \tag{60}$$

Since

$$\frac{2|A|^2 + \lambda}{(|A|^2 + n - 1)} \leq \frac{2|A|^2 + |A|^2}{|A|^2} = 3,$$

we deduce our main inequality

$$|\nabla u|^2 \le 3\lambda \left(1 - u^2\right). \tag{61}$$

Therefore we have the next lemma.

Lema 5.1. Let $\psi : \Sigma \to \mathbb{S}^{n+1}$ be a minimal isometric immersion of a compact Riemann surface Σ^n and suppose that $|A|^2$ is a constant. If u is given according to the above choice, then we have

$$\frac{|\nabla u|}{\sqrt{1-u^2}} \le \sqrt{3\lambda}.\tag{62}$$

Integrating inequality (62) along the minimizing geodesic joining the points

where u = -1 and u = 1 we obtain the claimed diameter estimate of Theorem 5.1.

For surfaces we can obtain a slightly better estimate for the diameter as we can see in the following result.

Theorem 5.2. Let $\psi : \Sigma^2 \hookrightarrow \mathbb{S}^3$ be a minimal immersion of a compact Riemannian surface Σ^2 and let φ be an eigenfunction of M^2 i.e. $\Delta \varphi = -\lambda \varphi$. If the second fundamental form of M^2 has constant length, and if the maximum of the function $F = |\nabla u|^2 + (|A|^2 + \lambda)u^2$ is not a critical point of u then we have $d \geq \frac{\pi}{\sqrt{2\lambda}}$.

We should point out that Choi and Wang (1983) have proved that $\lambda \geq n/2$ for embedded hyersurfaces of \mathbb{S}^{n+1} and it is not hard to see that a minimal hypersurface of \mathbb{S}^{n+1} has diameter $d \geq \pi/2$. Indeed, to see that we just need to apply Theorem 2.3 to conclude that Σ^n must intersect every equator, and then the assertion follows. The relevance of Theorems (5.1) and (5.2) is on the absence of a similar result to the one of Choi-Wang for immersed hypersurfaces. In other words, one does not know whether λ converges to zero or not in the immersed case.

Proof. The proof is similar to the proof of Theorem 5.1.

Firstly, we consider $\psi : \Sigma^2 \to \mathbb{S}^3$ a minimal isometric immersion of a compact Riemannian surface Σ^2 with second fundamental form A. Now we choose an eigenfunction φ of the Laplacian as before. So, Gauss equation becomes

$$Ric(\nabla u, \nabla u) = \left(1 - |Ae_1|^2\right)|\nabla u|^2.$$
(63)

Moreover, we also have

$$|A\nabla u|^2 = |\nabla u|^2 |Ae_1|^2.$$
(64)

On the other hand, we can choose a referential $\{v_1, v_2\}$ which diagonalizes A at x_0 . Suppose that $Av_i = k_i v_i$ for each i = 1, 2. Letting $e_1 = \sum_{i=1}^2 a_{i1} v_i$ we have

$$Ae_1 = k_1 (a_{11}v_1 - a_{21}v_2). ag{65}$$

Whence we obtain

$$|Ae_1|^2 = k_1^2 = \frac{1}{2}|A|^2.$$
(66)

Therefore, we can combine (64) with (66) to infer that at x_0

$$|A\nabla u|^{2} = \frac{1}{2}|A|^{2}|\nabla u|^{2}.$$
(67)

Since $\nabla u(x_0) \neq 0$, we may choose a referential near x_0 such that $|\nabla u|e_1 = \nabla u$.

As before, we deduce

$$\begin{array}{lll} 0 & \geq & (\frac{2-|A|^2}{2})|\nabla u|^2 - \lambda |\nabla u|^2 + |\nabla^2 u|^2 - c\lambda u^2 - c\lambda u a + c|\nabla u|^2 \\ & = & (c-\lambda + (\frac{2-|A|^2}{2}))(|\nabla u|^2 + cu^2) + cu^2 \left(\frac{|A|^2}{2} - 1\right) - c\lambda u a \\ & \geq & (c-\lambda + (\frac{2-|A|^2}{2}))(|\nabla u|^2 + cu^2) - c\lambda u a \\ & \geq & (c-\lambda + (\frac{2-|A|^2}{2}))(|\nabla u|^2 + cu^2) - c\lambda, \end{array}$$

Therefore, if $c - \lambda + 1 - \frac{|A|^2}{2} > 0$ we have

$$\frac{c\lambda}{\left(c-\lambda+1-\frac{|A|^2}{2}\right)} \ge |\nabla u|^2 + cu^2$$

From that we deduce

$$|\nabla u|^2 \le \frac{c\lambda}{\left(c - \lambda + 1 - \frac{|A|^2}{2}\right)} - cu^2 \tag{68}$$

Next, letting $c = |A|^2 + \lambda$ we have $c \ge 2 + \lambda \ge 2\lambda$. Using this choice in (68) we arrive at

$$|\nabla u|^2 \le \lambda \frac{|A|^2 + \lambda}{\left(\frac{|A|^2}{2} + 1\right)} - 2\lambda u^2.$$
(69)

Whence we deduce the following inequality

$$|\nabla u|^2 \le 2\lambda \left(1 - u^2\right). \tag{70}$$

Therefore we have the following lemma.

Lema 5.2. Let $\psi : \Sigma \to \mathbb{S}^3$ be a minimal isometric immersion of a compact Riemann surface Σ^2 and suppose that $|A|^2$ is a constant. If u is given according to the above choice, then we have

$$\frac{|\nabla u|}{\sqrt{1-u^2}} \le \sqrt{2\lambda}.\tag{71}$$

Now we proceed as before to conclude the proof of the theorem. $\hfill\square$

6 COMPACT MANIFOLDS WITH CONSTANT ENERGY

Now, we introduce the concept of manifold with constant energy in order to characterize the Euclidean sphere and the Clifford torus. We also investigate the problem of estimating from below the diameter of such manifolds and get some informations in the case of a hypersurface of the sphere which has constant energy. The content of this section was taken from the preprint Barros and Filho (2015).

We recall that Obata's theorem asserts that a compact Riemannian manifold carrying a smooth function satisfying $\nabla^2 f + \kappa f I = 0$ must be isometric to a standard sphere $\mathbb{S}^n(\rho)$, for some $\rho > 0$, moreover f is a first eigenfunction of $\mathbb{S}^n(\rho)$. Since gradient of $|\nabla f|^2$ is $2\nabla^2 f(\nabla f)$ we conclude that Obata's condition implies $|\nabla f|^2 + \kappa f^2$ constant. In the opposite direction, it is natural to ask if this condition is sufficient to characterize the sphere. More precisely, we are interested in eigenfunction f of the Laplacian on compact Riemannian manifold M^n verifying

$$|\nabla f|^2 + \kappa f^2 = \tau, \tag{72}$$

for some real constants κ and τ . Following Castañeda (2007), we will say that an eigenfunction f has constant energy if it verifies the condition $|\nabla f|^2 + \kappa f^2 = \kappa$, for some constant κ . We will say that M has constant energy if some eigenfunction of M has constant energy. Next we consider the Riemannian product $M^{n+k} = \mathbb{S}^n(\sqrt{n/\lambda}) \times N^k$ with its product metric $\sigma = g_{\mathbb{S}^n} + g_{N^k}$, where $\mathbb{S}^n(\sqrt{n/\lambda})$ is the sphere of radius $\sqrt{n/\lambda}$ and N^k is any compact k-dimensional Riemannian manifold. Let f be any first eigenfunction of $\mathbb{S}^n(\sqrt{n/\lambda})$ which satisfies $|\nabla^{\mathbb{S}^n} f|^2 + \frac{\lambda}{n}f^2 = \frac{\lambda}{n}$. Defining $F: M^{n+k} \to \mathbb{R}$ by F(p,q) = f(p)we immediately have $\Delta_M F = \Delta_{\mathbb{S}^n} f = -\lambda f$ and

$$|\nabla^M F|^2 + \frac{\lambda}{n} F^2 = |\nabla^{\mathbb{S}^n} f|^2 + \frac{\lambda}{n} f^2 = \frac{\lambda}{n}.$$

This shows that the class of manifolds satisfying (72) is big enough. But, restricting our attention to surfaces, we will give a positive answer, see Theorem 6.1, by showing that the sphere and a flat torus are the unique Riemannian surfaces carrying such a structure. As a consequence of this theorem we deduce that a sphere as well as a Clifford torus are the unique surfaces in \mathbb{S}^3 with constant mean curvature and constant energy, see Theorem 6.2. On the other hand, considering constant mean curvature immersions into the Euclidean sphere \mathbb{S}^{n+1} , we can ask if there are another examples up to geodesic spheres or Clifford tori with constant energy.

Finally, we present a lower bound for the diameter of a compact Riemannian manifold with constant energy, see Theorem 6.3, which allow us to conclude that π is a lower bound for the diameter of this class of Riemannian manifold M^n minimally immersed into the Euclidean sphere \mathbb{S}^{n+1} .

6.1 Riemannian manifolds with $|\nabla f|^2 + \kappa f^2 = \tau$

We notice that if (72) holds, then since at the maximum point of f, its gradient vanishes τ must be of the form $\tau = \kappa |f|_{\infty}^2$, so we have $|\nabla f|^2 + \kappa f^2 = \kappa |f|_{\infty}^2$ and the same property holds at the infimum, this gives that f is symmetric, i.e. max $f = -\min f$. We can further suppose that $|f|_{\infty} = 1$, (otherwise, we work with $g := f/|f|_{\infty}$). Thus, we obtain that max $f = -\min f = 1$, from this, we have

$$|\nabla f|^2 + \kappa f^2 = \kappa. \tag{73}$$

In particular, this last identity tell us that $\cos^{-1}(f)$ is well defined and has $|\nabla(1/\sqrt{\kappa})\cos^{-1}f| = 1$ away from the points where $f = \pm 1$. That is, $(1/\sqrt{\kappa})\cos^{-1}f$ is a distance function to the points where $f = \pm 1$.

6.2 Level sets of f

In this part, we present some properties of the level sets $f^{-1}(c)$, where c is a regular value of f. We start remembering the next result which corresponds to Proposition 2.14 of Barbosa et al. (1991).

Proposition 6.1. Let \mathfrak{F} be a codimension one C^3 -foliation of a Riemannian manifold M^{n+1} and let N be a unit vector field normal to the leaves of \mathfrak{F} in some open set U of M. Then, on U we have

$$divN = -nH$$

where H is the mean curvature in the direction of N.

In particular, if $\Sigma = f^{-1}(c)$, where c is a regular value of f, we can use the above proposition with $N = \frac{\nabla f}{|\nabla f|}$. First we observe that for any $Y \in TM$

$$Y(|\nabla f|^{-1}) = -|\nabla f|^{-3} \langle \nabla_{\nabla f} \nabla f, Y \rangle.$$
(74)

Since $X = \nabla_{\left(\frac{\nabla f}{|\nabla f|}\right)} \left(\frac{\nabla f}{|\nabla f|}\right)$, in this case we have

$$X = \frac{1}{|\nabla f|^2} \nabla_{\nabla f} \nabla f - \frac{1}{|\nabla f|^4} \langle \nabla_{\nabla f} \nabla f, \nabla f \rangle \nabla f$$

In particular, if $|\nabla f|^2 + \kappa f^2 = \kappa$, we have $\nabla_{\nabla f} \nabla f = -\kappa f \nabla f$, whence we deduce that X = 0.

On the other hand we also have

$$div\left(\frac{1}{|\nabla f|}\nabla f\right) = -\frac{\lambda}{|\nabla f|}f - \frac{1}{|\nabla f|^3} \langle \nabla_{\nabla f} \nabla f, \nabla f \rangle.$$
(75)

Indeed, since $div\left(\frac{1}{|\nabla f|}\nabla f\right) = \frac{1}{|\nabla f|}div(\nabla f) + \langle \nabla(\frac{1}{|\nabla f|}), \nabla f \rangle$ it suffices to use (74). In particular, if $|\nabla f|^2 + \kappa f^2 = \kappa$, we have

$$div\left(\frac{1}{|\nabla f|}\nabla f\right) = \frac{1}{|\nabla f|}(\kappa - \lambda)f.$$
(76)

Whence we obtain the next lemma.

Lema 6.1. If $|\nabla f|^2 + \kappa f^2 = \kappa$, then any $c \in (-1,1)$ is a regular value of f. Hence the mean curvature of $\Sigma_c = f^{-1}(c)$ is given by $(n-1)H = \frac{(\lambda-\kappa)}{\sqrt{\kappa(1-c^2)}}c$. Therefore, up to a set of measure zero, M^n is foliated by hypersurfaces Σ_c^{n-1} of constant mean curvature. Moreover, $f^{-1}(0)$ is always a minimal hypersurface.

Proof. Since $|\nabla f|^2 = \kappa (1-f^2)$ any $c \in (-1,1)$ is a regular value of f and from Proposition 6.1 we know that $(n-1)H = -div(\frac{1}{|\nabla f|}\nabla f)$. Now it suffices to use (76) and $|\nabla f| = \sqrt{\kappa(1-f^2)}$ to conclude the proof of the lemma.

6.3 Surfaces with constant energy

In this section we will characterize surfaces with constant energy. The next theorem characterizes a standard sphere and a flat torus as the unique compact surfaces carrying property (73).

Theorem 6.1. Let M^2 be a compact Riemannian surface and let f be an eigenfunction of M for which (73) holds. Then we have either $\lambda = 2\kappa$ or $\lambda = \kappa$. Moreover, if the first case occurs, then M^2 is isometric to a standard sphere $\mathbb{S}^2(r)$, while in the second one M^2 is isometric to a flat torus \mathbb{T}^2 foliated by geodesics.

Proof. If $\nabla f(p) \neq 0$, then we can choose a frame so that $|\nabla f|e_1 = \nabla f$. Equation (73) then gives that $f_{11} = \langle \nabla_{e_1} \nabla f, e_1 \rangle = -\kappa f$ and similarly, $f_{12} = f_{21} = 0$. Using the condition $\Delta f = -\lambda f$ we also obtain $f_{22} = (\kappa - \lambda) f$. Therefore,

$$\nabla^2 f = f \begin{pmatrix} -\kappa & 0\\ 0 & \kappa - \lambda \end{pmatrix}, \tag{77}$$

which implies,

$$|\nabla^2 f|^2(p) = f^2(p) \Big(2\kappa^2 - 2\kappa\lambda + \lambda^2 \Big).$$
(78)

If p is a point where $\nabla f(p) = 0$ we choose a sequence of points $p_n \in M$ such that $p_n \to p$ and $\nabla f(p_n) \neq 0$. Then, since (78) holds at p_n , by continuity, it must hold at p and therefore on all of M.

By one hand (73) gives, at any point p of M, $\frac{1}{2}\Delta|\nabla f|^2 = -\frac{\kappa}{2}\Delta f^2 = \kappa\lambda f^2 - \kappa|\nabla f|^2$. On the other hand, Bochner formula combined with (78) gives

$$\frac{1}{2}\Delta|\nabla f|^2 = Ric(\nabla f, \nabla f) - \lambda|\nabla f|^2 + \left(2\kappa^2 - 2\kappa\lambda + \lambda^2\right)f^2(p).$$
(79)

We compare these two informations to arrive at

$$Ric(\nabla f, \nabla f) = (\lambda - \kappa)|\nabla f|^2 - (\kappa - \lambda)(2\kappa - \lambda)f^2.$$
(80)

If we evaluate (80) at a critical point we obtain either $\lambda = 2\kappa$ or $\lambda = \kappa$.

We can rewrite (77) as

$$\nabla^2 f + \kappa f I = f \left(\begin{array}{cc} 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 2\kappa - \lambda \end{array} \right),$$

at every point p where $\nabla f \neq 0$. Whence

$$\int_{M} |\nabla^2 f + \kappa f I|^2 dM_g = (\lambda - 2\kappa)^2 \int_{M} f^2 dM_g, \tag{81}$$

from where we conclude that M^2 is isometric to \mathbb{S}^2 if and only if $\lambda = 2\kappa$. On the other hand, if $\lambda = \kappa$ we deduce that the Gaussian curvature K of M^2 is null, since $Ric(\nabla f, \nabla f) = K|\nabla f|^2$. Therefore we conclude that M^2 is isometric to a flat torus. Moreover, according to Lemma 6.1 the mean curvature is null, but in dimension two this mean curvature coincides with the geodesic curvature, and this completes the proof of the theorem.

As a consequence of Theorem 6.1 we obtain the following result.

Theorem 6.2. Let $\varphi : M^2 \hookrightarrow \mathbb{S}^3$ be a compact immersion with constant mean curvature into the Euclidean sphere \mathbb{S}^3 . If $\Delta f + \lambda f = 0$ on M and $|\nabla f|^2 + \kappa f^2 = \kappa$, then M^2 is isometric to either a geodesic sphere or a Clifford torus.

Proof. According to Theorem 6.1 either $2\kappa = \lambda$ or $\lambda = \kappa$. In the former case we have a geodesic sphere, while in the second one we have a flat torus. But, by a result due to Hoffman (1972), a flat torus of \mathbb{S}^3 with constant mean curvature is isometric to a Clifford torus $\mathbb{S}^1(r) \times \mathbb{S}^1(\sqrt{1-r^2})$ for some $r \in (0,1)$ and this completes the proof of our theorem.

6.4 Ricci curvature and the Einstein case

First we notice that since $\Delta f = -\lambda f$ and $\Delta |\nabla f|^2 = -\kappa \Delta f^2 = -2\kappa (f\Delta f + |\nabla f|^2)$ we use Bochner formula to arrive at

$$Ric(\nabla f, \nabla f) = (\lambda - \kappa)|\nabla f|^2 + \lambda \left(\kappa - \frac{\lambda}{n}\right)f^2 - |\nabla^2 f|^2,$$
(82)

where $\overset{\circ}{\nabla^2} f$ stands for the traceless of the Hessian of f.

We observe that we can use (82) to derive the next inequality

$$\kappa \ge \frac{\lambda}{n}.\tag{83}$$

In fact, applying this formula at point p where f achieves its maximum we obtain $|\nabla^2 f|^2 = \lambda \kappa f^2$. On the other hand $|\nabla^2 f|^2 \ge \frac{\lambda^2}{n} f^2$ will gives the desired result.

We assume now that M is an Einstein manifold with constant energy. We obtained an estimate of κ in terms of the scalar curvature R and the dimension. Lema 6.2. Let M^n be a compact Einstein Riemannian manifold and let f be a function

Lema 6.2. Let M^n be a compact Einstein Riemannian manifold and let f be a function on M^n such that $\Delta f + \lambda f = 0$ for which (73) holds. Then

$$\kappa \ge \frac{R}{n^2}.$$

Proof. Supposing that $Ric = \frac{R}{n}g$, we have by Bochner's formula,

$$\frac{1}{2}\Delta|\nabla f|^2 = \left(\frac{R}{n} - \lambda\right)|\nabla f|^2 + |\nabla^2 f|^2.$$

Because of Schur's Lemma and Theorem 6.1 we can suppose $n \ge 3$, which gives that R is a constant. Integrating and using (83), we get

$$0 \le \int_{M} |\nabla^2 f|^2 dM_g = \left(\lambda - \frac{R}{n}\right) \int_{M} |\nabla f|^2 dM_g \tag{84}$$

$$\leq \left(n\kappa - \frac{R}{n}\right) \int_{M} |\nabla f|^2 dM_g.$$
(85)

Whence, it follows that $\kappa \geq \frac{R}{n^2}$.

6.5 Estimate of diameter

For a compact Riemannian manifold M^n let us denote its diameter by d. The aim of the next result is to present a lower bound for d in the class of manifolds with constant energy. We recall that a unit standard sphere \mathbb{S}^n has diameter π . Then a natural question is to achieve a lower bound for d = diam(M) among this class of Riemannian manifolds. Our first result gives a lower bound which depends only on κ .

Theorem 6.3. Let (M^n, g) be a compact Riemannian manifold and let f be a function on M^n such that $\Delta f + \lambda f = 0$ for which (73) holds. Then

$$d \ge \frac{\pi}{\sqrt{\kappa}}.\tag{86}$$

Moreover, if $Ric \ge (n-1)\kappa g$, then M^n is isometric to a standard sphere $\mathbb{S}^n\left(\frac{1}{\sqrt{\kappa}}\right)$. *Proof.* We follow the technique developed by Li and Yau 2012 to provide gradient esti-

mate. To do that we can write (73) as follows

$$\frac{|\nabla f|}{\sqrt{1-f^2}} = \sqrt{\kappa}.$$
(87)

Now we integrate (87) over a minimizing geodesic γ joining the points where f = -1 and f = 1 to get

$$d\sqrt{\kappa} \geq \int_{\gamma} \frac{|\nabla f|}{\sqrt{1 - f^2}}$$
$$\geq \int_{-1}^{1} \frac{df}{\sqrt{1 - f^2}}$$
$$= \pi,$$

which gives the pinching of the diameter. Under the hypothesis of the *Ric*, arguing as in the proof of Myers' theorem, we arrive at $d \leq \frac{\pi}{\sqrt{\kappa}}$. Whence we obtain equality for the diameter which enables us to use the result of Cheng (1975) to complete the proof of the theorem.

We notice that we can improve the part of the rigidity of the sphere by requiring a weaker condition on the Ricci tensor.

Theorem 6.4. Let M^n be a compact Riemannian manifold and let f be a function on M^n such that $\Delta f + \lambda f = 0$ for which (73) holds. If $\int_M \operatorname{Ric}(\nabla f, \nabla f) \geq \kappa(n-1) \int_M |\nabla f|^2$, then M^n is isometric to a standard sphere $\mathbb{S}^n(\frac{1}{\sqrt{\kappa}})$.

Proof. On integrating identity (82) we deduce

$$\int_{M} Ric(\nabla f, \nabla f) + \int_{M} |\mathring{\nabla}^{2} f|^{2} = \frac{\lambda}{n}(n-1) \int_{M} |\nabla f|^{2} \le \kappa(n-1) \int_{M} |\nabla f|^{2}, \qquad (88)$$

where we used (83) on the last part. Now it suffices to use our assumption jointly with Obata's theorem to conclude the proof of the theorem. \Box

Proceeding we recall that given a minimal immersion $\psi : M^n \hookrightarrow \mathbb{S}^{n+1}$ of a compact Riemannian manifold M^n without boundary into the Euclidean sphere \mathbb{S}^{n+1} the Laplacian of M^n in the induced metric satisfies $\Delta \psi + n\psi = 0$. As we have seen in the previous section, the diameter of this immersion must be bigger than $\pi/2$. Therefore, we can use Theorem 6.3 to show that a sphere attains the minimal value of the diameter among minimal hypersurfaces of \mathbb{S}^{n+1} with constant energy.

Corollary 6.1. Let $\varphi : M^n \to \mathbb{S}^{n+1}$ be a compact minimal immersion into the Euclidean sphere \mathbb{S}^{n+1} . If $\Delta f + \lambda f = 0$ and $|\nabla f|^2 + \frac{\lambda}{n}f^2 = \frac{\lambda}{n}$, where λ is the first eigenvalue of the Laplacian of M^n , then $d \ge \pi$.

Proof. Taking into account that $\Delta \varphi + n\varphi = 0$ we deduce $\lambda \leq n$. Now it suffices to apply Theorem 6.3 to conclude the proof of the corollary.

7 CONCLUSION

In this work we obtained a partial answer to the critical point equation conjecture under some integral assumptions, Theorem 3.4. It would be nice if one were able to prove that theorem with just one of its hypotheses.

In the sequence, we have obtained some estimates for the first eigenvalue of a compact manifold that improve the corresponding inequality of Li-Yau.

Concerning the diameter of compact minimal hypersurfaces of the Euclidean sphere we got two estimates, one for manifolds of dimension bigger than two and the other for surfaces slightly better than the previous one. In both cases, we have assumed the hypothesis that the maximum of the function F (see Theorems 5.1 and 5.2), is not a critical point of u. We believe that this hypothesis is not necessary.

In the last part, after introducing the concept of manifold with constant energy, we proved that the sphere and the flat torus are the only compact surfaces with constant energy. In higher dimensions though, simple examples show that this is not true in general, but it is if we assume that the Ricci tensor is bigger than the one of the corresponding sphere. Since surface are Einstein manifolds, it seems to be natural to try to generalize Theorem 6.1 under Einstein assumption. Even in dimension four, this may be an interesting problem.

Our goals on this work were reached since we have given a contribution to the important CPE conjecture. We have also improved some known eigenvalue estimates and obtained diameter estimates for hypersurfaces of the sphere. Finally, with the concept of manifold with constant energy at our disposal we have characterized the sphere and the flat torus in dimension two.

The questions raised above may be useful to someone who wants to work on the mentioned subjects.

To finish, we highlight that this thesis gave rise to four scientific articles one of which has been published, namely Filho (2015).

REFERENCES

BARBOSA, João Lucas Marques; KENMOTSU, Katsuei; OSHIKIRI, Gen-ichi. Foliations by hypersurfaces with constant mean curvature. Mathematische Zeitschrift, v. 207, p. 97–108, 1991.

BARROS, Abdênago; FILHO, Francisco Benjamim. Estimate of the first eigenvalue. **Preprint**, 2014a.

BARROS, Abdênago; FILHO, Francisco Benjamim. Lower bounds for the diameter of compact minimal hypersurfaces of the Euclidean sphere. **Preprint**, 2014b.

BARROS, Abdênago; FILHO, Francisco Benjamim. Compact manifolds with constant energy. In preparation, 2015.

BARROS, Abdênago; GOMES, José Nazareno. A compact gradient generalized quasi-Einstein metric with constant scalar curvature. Journal of Mathematical Analysis and Applications, v. 401, n. 2, p. 702–705, 2013.

BARROS, Abdênago; NETO, Benedito Leandro; RIEIRO, Ernani. Critical metrics of the total scalar curvature functional on 4-manifolds. Mathematische Nachrichten, 2015.

BARROS, Abdênago; RIBEIRO, Ernani. Critical point equation on four-dimensional compact manifolds. **Mathematische Nachrichten**, v. 287, n. 14-15, p. 1618–1623, 2014.

BESSE, Arthur L. Einstein Manifolds. Springer, 1987.

CASTANEDA, Nelson. Hessians, warped product and eigenvalues. Matemáticas: Enseñaza Universitaria, v. 19, p. 13–32, 2007.

CHENG, Shiu Yuen. Eigenvalue comparison theorems and its geometric applications. Mathematische Zeitschrift, v. 143, p. 289–297, 1975.

CHERN, Shin Shen; do CARMO, Manfredo; KOBAYASHI, Shoshichi. Minimal submanifolds of a sphere with second fundamental form of constant length. Functional Analysis and Related Fields, p. 59–75, 1970.

CHOI, Hyeong; WANG, Ai Nung. A first eigenvalue estimate for minimal hypersurfaces. Journal of Differential Geometry, v. 18, n. 3, p. 559–562, 1983.

da SILVA FILHO, João Francisco. Solitons de Ricci e métricas quasi-Einstein em variedades homogêneas. Tese de Doutorado UFC, 2013.

FILHO, Francisco Benjamim. Remarks on critical point metrics of the total scalar curvature functional. Archiv der Mathematik, v. 104, p. 463–470, 2015.

FRANKEL, Theodore. On the fundamental group of a compact minimal submanifold. Annals of Mathematics, v. 83, n. 1, p. 68–73, 1966.

HOFFMAN, David. Surfaces in constant curvature manifolds with parallel mean curvature vector field. **Bulletin of the American Mathematical Society**, v. 78, p. 247–250, 1972.

HWANG, Seungsu. Critical points of the total scalar curvature functional on the space of metrics of constant scalar curvature. **Manuscripta Mathematica**, v. 103, n. 2, p. 135–142, 2000.

HWANG, Seungsu. The critical point equation on a three-dimensional compact manifold. **Proceedings of the American Mathematical Society**, v. 131, n. 10, p. 3221–3230, 2003.

HWANG, Seungsu; CHANG, Jeongwook; YUN, Gabjin. Rigidity of the critical point equation. Mathematische Nachrichten, v. 283, n. 6, p. 846–853, 2010.

HWANG, Seungsu; CHANG, Jeongwook; YUN, Gabjin. Total scalar curvature and harmonic curvature. **Taiwanese Journal of Mathematics**, v. 18, n. 5, p. 1439–1458, 2014.

KOISO, Norihito. A decomposition of the space of Riemannian metrics on a manifold. **Osaka Journal of Mathematics**, v. 16, n. 2, p. 423–429, 1979.

LAFONTAINE, Jacques. Sur la géometrie d'une généralisation de l'équation différentielle d'Obata. Journal de Mathématiques Pures et Appliquées, v. 62, n. 1, p. 63–72, 1983.

LI, Peter. **Geometric Analysis**. 134. ed. Cambridge UK: Cambridge University Press, 2012.

LI, Peter; YAU, Shin Tung. Estimate of eigenvalues of a compact Riemannian manifold. AMS Proceedings of Symposia in Pure Mathematics: Geometry of the Laplace Operator, v. 18, n. 4, p. 380–385, 1980.

LICHNEROWICZ, André. Gèometrie des groupes de transformations. ed. Dunod, 1958.

NETO, Benedito Leandro. A note on critical point metrics of the total scalar curvature functional. Journal of Mathematical Analysis and Applications, v. 424, n. 2, p. 1544–1548, 2015.

OBATA, Morio. Certain conditions for a Riemannian manifold to be isometric with a sphere. Journal of the Mathematical Society of Japan, v. 14, n. 3, p. 333–340, 1962.

QING, Jie; YUAN, Wei. A note on static spaces and related problems. Journal of Geometry and Physics, v. 74, n. 3, p. 18–27, 2013.

SCHOEN, Richard; YAU, Shing-Tung. Lecture on Differential Geometry. Conference Proceedings and Lecture Notes in Geometry and Topology, vol. I, International Press., Cambridge, 1994.

TAKAHASHI, Tsunero. Minimal immersions of Riemannian manifolds. Journal of the Mathematical Society of Japan, v. 18, p. 205–239, 1966.

YANG, Hong Cang. On the estimate of the first eigenvalue of a compact Riemannian manifold. Science in China Series A, v. 28, n. 12, p. 1265–1273, 1984.

YANG, Hong Cang. Estimate for the first eigenvalue for a compact Riemannian manifold. Science in China Series A, v. 33, n. 1, p. 39–51, 1990.

YAU, Shin Tung. Isoperimetric constants and the first eigenvalue of a compact Riemannian manifold. Annales Scientifiques de l'École Normale Supérieure, v. 8, n. 4, p. 487–507, 1975.

YAU, Shin Tung. Seminar on differential geometry. ed. Princeton NJ: Princeton University Press, 1982.